

# University of the Pacific

# Annual Security & Fire Report 2020 Report



Stockton Campus 3601 Pacific Avenue Stockton, CA 95211 (209) 946-2537 San Francisco Campus 155 5th St. San Francisco, CA 94103 (415) 929-6400 Sacramento Campus 3200 5th Ave. Sacramento, CA 95817 (916) 739-7200

### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

#### Contents

Unive	ersity of the Pacific	3
1	Campus Safety through Community Partnership	3
2	Annual Disclosure of Crime Statistics Policy	4
3	Encouragement of Accurate and Prompt Crime Reporting Policy Statement	6
4	Process to Report a Crime or Other Emergency	6
5	Voluntary Confidential Reporting Policy Statement	7
6	Daily Crime Log Policy Statement	7
7	Security and Access Policy Statement	8
8	Timely Warning Policy Statement	8
9	Emergency Notification, Response and Evacuation Procedures	10
10	Testing Emergency Response	12
11	Professional and Pastoral Counseling Policy	14
12	Sexual Offender Registration (Megan's Law) Policy Statement	15
13	What To Do If You Are The Victim of Domestic Violence, Dating Violence, Sexual Assault and Stalking or Witness of A Sexual Assault	
14	University of The Pacific Policy Prohibiting Sexual Misconduct, Discrimination and Retaliatio ("Title IX Policy")	
15	Programs to Prevent Domestic Violence, Dating Violence, Sexual Assault, and Stalking	19
16	Reporting Sexual Assault, Domestic Violence, Dating Violence, and Stalking	21
	Sexual Assault, Domestic Violence, Dating Violence and Stalking	29
17	Voluntary Emergency Contact Designation	31
18	Victim's Bill of Rights (Marsy's Law)	31
19	Alcohol and Other Drugs Use Policy	32
20	Missing Student Policy Statement	35
21	Violence in the Workplace	37
22	Fire Safety Report	37
Sacra	mento Campus	43
23	Important Telephone Numbers:	43
24	Campus Law Enforcement Authority and Jurisdiction Policy Statement	44

SACRA	MENTO CRIME STATISTICS 2017-2019	. 46
Drug, A	Alcohol & Weapon Law Violations Arrest & Referral Statistics 2017 - 2019	. 47
Hate C	rime Statistics – 2017-2019	. 47
25	Monitoring of Off-Campus Criminal Activity	. 48
26	Crime Prevention Programs Policy Statement	. 48
27	Campus Safety and Security Committee	. 49
28	Blue Light and Emergency Phones	. 49
29	Officer Liaison Program	. 49
30	Safety Walk	50
31	Residential Facility Fire Incidents	. 50
San Fra	ancisco Campus	. 52
32	Important Telephone Numbers	. 52
33	Campus Public Safety Authority and Jurisdictional Policy Statement	. 53
SAN FR	ANCISCO CRIME STATISTICS 2017-2019	. 54
Drug, A	Alcohol & Weapon Law Violations Arrest & Referral Statistics 2017 - 2019	. 55
Hate C	rime Statistics – 2017-2019	. 55
Stockto	on Campus	. 57
34	Important Telephone Phone Numbers:	. 57
35	Campus Law Enforcement Authority and Jurisdiction Policy Statement	. 58
STOCK	TON CRIME STATISTICS 2017-2019	. 60
Drug, A	Alcohol & Weapon Law Violations Arrest & Referral Statistics 2017 - 2019	. 61
Clery H	ate Crime Statistics – 2017-2019	. 61
36	Monitoring of Off-Campus Criminal Activity	. 62
37	Crime Prevention Programs Policy Statement	. 63

# University of the Pacific

## 1 Campus Safety through Community Partnership

The University of the Pacific is a private university with campuses located in Sacramento, San Francisco, and Stockton California. The University includes academic, administrative and recreational facilities. The University recognizes the importance of maintaining a safe and secure environment, thereby allowing each student the freedom to succeed while at Pacific. However, this is a responsibility that requires an effort by all students, faculty, and staff. No community security plan can attain maximum effectiveness without this joint responsibility. This Annual Security Report is part of Public Safety's effort to ensure that this collaborative endeavor is effective. It also satisfies all the requirements of the Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Crime Statistics Act. It contains information on services and programs available to all members of the university community and we encourage all community members to take advantage of these services and programs. Also included are the crime statistics for the last three years. Public Safety has many programs in place to promote safety on campus. We encourage all those living, working and studying on campus to become familiar with these services to help ensure their time on campus is enjoyable and as crime-free as possible. A fire safety log is also included in the report.

At the University of the Pacific, members of the Department of Public Safety are fully committed to Community Campus Policing and our officers work to provide a safe learning environment. Community policing is a philosophy that guides police management style and operational strategies. It emphasizes the establishment of police-community partnerships and a problem-solving approach that is responsive to the needs of the community.

One of the major objectives of the Department of Public Safety community/campus policing efforts is to establish an active partnership between the university police department and the campus community. The Department's partnerships facilitate officer's ability to analyze problems and help implement community-based solutions and services. Campus policing requires the department to make a conscious effort to create an atmosphere of trust in which community partners actively and willingly cooperate with the police. The Department also recognizes the importance of establishing close partnerships with local government, education, businesses and nonprofit agencies to assist in providing a safe neighborhood for the campus and the surrounding community.

## 2 Annual Disclosure of Crime Statistics Policy

The University of the Pacific Department of Public Safety prepares this report annually to:

- 3.1 comply with Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Campus Crime Statistics Act (The Clery Act).
- 3.2 to provide students and employees with information on crime statistics from on and around the University campus and
- to inform students and employees of security and security-related policies and procedures of the University.

Each year, the Department of Public Safety, consulting with the Residential Life & Housing Office, the Office of Student Conduct and Community Standards compiles and reports its Clery Statistics along with security and security-related policies and procedures to the Federal Government. Hard copies of the Annual Report of such information and statistics are available to prospective students and employees by calling the Division of Student Life at 209-946-2365 or the Department of Public Safety at 209-946-2537. An electronic version of the Annual Report is also available on the Public Safety website. Crimes statistics are also collected annually from the City of Stockton Police Department, San Joaquin Sheriff's Office, City of Sacramento Police Department, Sacramento County Sheriff's Office, San Francisco Police Department, the Union City Police Department and the California Highway Patrol for inclusion into the Annual Safety Report. University of the Pacific's Department of Public Safety prepares this annual report. It should be noted that crime classification statistics that colleges and universities publish under the Clery Act are different than those listed under state and federal law.

The crime statistics reported under the Jeanne Clery Act include the following:

- Criminal Homicide
  - Murder and Non-Negligent Manslaughter
  - Negligent Manslaughter
- Sex Offenses
  - Forcible Sex Offenses
    - Forcible Rape
    - Sodomy
    - Sexual Assault with an Object
    - Fondling
  - Non-Forcible Sex Offenses
    - Incest
    - Statutory Rape

- Robbery
- Aggravated Assault
- Burglary
- Motor Vehicle Theft
- Arson
- Domestic Violence
- Dating Violence
- Stalking
- Arrests for Liquor Law Violations, Drug Violation, and Illegal Weapons Possession

In addition to these general categories of crimes, the Jeanne Clery Act further requires the University to report statistics regarding the occurrence of **Hate Crimes** on campus. The law requires the release of hate crime statistics by category of prejudice. If the commission of any of the above-referenced crimes, or any of the additional crime categories listed below, is motivated because of the actual or perceived race, gender, gender-identity, religion, sexual orientation, ethnicity, or disability of the victim, it will be categorized as a hate crime and reported as such in the Annual Crime Statistics. In addition to the crime categories outlined above, hate crimes may also include:

Larceny/Theft; Simple Assault; Intimidation; Vandalism/Destruction of Property; All other crimes involving bodily injury

The statistics listed on the following pages include crimes that occurred on campus property, in campus residences, in non-campus buildings, and some non-campus and public properties as prescribed by the Clery Act. The Clery Act sets forth the category definitions as follows:

**On-Campus:** All buildings and property owned or controlled by Pacific, including campus residences.

**Non-Campus Building or Property:** Any building or property owned or controlled by Pacific that is used in direct support of, or in relation to, the institution's educational purposes, and is frequently used by students.

**Public Property:** All public property, including thoroughfares, streets, sidewalks, and parking facilities, that is within the campus, or immediately adjacent to and accessible from the campus is included.

# 3 Encouragement of Accurate and Prompt Crime Reporting Policy Statement

Whether it happens to you or you are a witness, you are strongly encouraged to report any crime in a timely manner. If a crime occurs on or around campus, report it immediately to the University of the Pacific Department of Public Safety, which is open 24 hours each day. Timely reporting of information helps us in deterring crime and protecting the campus community from ongoing threats. Please include these telephone numbers into your phone contact for easy access. Criminal activity on and around campus may be reported to any of the following individuals:

Sacramento Campus Public Safety Title IX Coordinator Associate Dean of Students & Deputy Title IX Coordinator	. 209.946.7770
San Francisco Campus	
Public Safety	. 415.929.6411
Title IX Coordinator	
Campus Director & Deputy Title IX Coordinator	. 415.929.6425
Executive Associate Dean	. 415.929.6425
Associate Dean of Student	. 916.325.4631
Director of Human Resources (Title IX Coordinator)	. 415.929.6468
Asst. Dean for Academic Affairs	. 415.929.6420
All Clinic Supervisors	
Stockton Campus	
Public Safety	. 209.946.2537
Title IX Coordinator	. 209.946.7770
Vice President for Student Life	. 209.946.2365
Director of Athletics	. 209.946.2472
Executive Director of Residential Life and Housing	. 209.946.2331
Assistant Dean, Student Conduct and Community Standards	. 209.946.2177
All University Peace Officers	. 209.946.3911
Assistant Vice President for Human Resources	. 209.946.2125

# 4 Process to Report a Crime or Other Emergency

Anytime you need immediate police, fire, or medical response, dial 911 or from a campus phone dial 6-3911. You may also contact Campus Public Safety at one of the respective numbers

listed above or by using one of the emergency blue light phones located throughout the campus. People are encouraged to report any suspicious activity or person seen loitering around vehicles, inside buildings or around campus residential housing.

In response to a call, Campus Public Safety will take the required action that may include dispatching an officer, or asking the victim to report to the Public Safety Office. If Public Safety requires assistance from other first responders, they will contact the appropriate unit. Incident reports are reviewed by the Executive Director or Director of Public Safety or their designee for further action. If appropriate and warranted, the reports are forwarded to the local law enforcement agency or Student Conduct and Community Standards.

Crimes should be reported to Public Safety to ensure inclusion in the annual crime statistics and to aid in providing timely or immediate warning notices to the campus community, when appropriate.

# **5 Voluntary Confidential Reporting Policy Statement**

Crimes can be reported anonymously however, prosecution and/or disciplinary action by the University generally requires the assistance and testimony of victims and witnesses. The Victim Advocate is a confidential resource provided by the San Joaquin County's Women's Center – Youth and Family Services. No identifying information is disclosed; however, a statistic is generated from the information shared. It is important that all crimes on and around campus are reported to ensure the accuracy of statistics.

# 6 Daily Crime Log Policy Statement

In compliance with the provisions of the Clery Act, Public Safety has created, maintains, and makes available a daily crime log. The Campus Public Safety Department is responsible for preparing and maintaining the daily crime log. It is available for review during normal business hours upon request at the Department of Public Safety. The daily crime log includes crimes that are reported annually to the U.S. Department of Education and other crimes reported to the Campus Public Safety Department including those occurring within the patrol jurisdiction of the Campus Public Safety Department. The Daily Crime log will protect the confidentiality of victims, which includes personal identifying information, to the extent permissible by law.

## 7 Security and Access Policy Statement

Pacific is a private educational institution and is considered private property. Access to its buildings and grounds is granted to students, parents, employees, contractors, guests, and invitees. All campus patrons and guests should be prepared to show a valid Pacific identification card or equivalent (government-issued identification) when requested by a Public Safety Officer. Any person not a member of the Pacific community loitering on campus or trespassing on Pacific property will be asked to leave. Campus Public Safety regularly surveys the campus lighting and landscape for potential safety hazards and, if necessary, notifies Buildings and Grounds for follow-up. Campus buildings are generally locked in the evening. The Campus Public Safety Department and Physical Plant Department share responsibility for locking and unlocking campus facilities. Campus facilities are secured in accordance with established procedures. Facilities are not unlocked by either department without proper authority. The Campus Public Safety Department has the final responsibility for securing facilities at the close of business each day and during holiday or seasonal days off. Doors to student housing facilities remain locked and are accessible by key or swipe card. Campus Public Safety Officers regularly patrol the campus 24 hours a day. Nevertheless, it is important for everyone to be alert and aware of your surroundings and exercise personal safety.

# 8 Timely Warning Policy Statement

The University of the Pacific Department of Public Safety in consultation with the Vice President of Student Life, and Associate Vice President of Marketing and University Communications or their designee, is responsible for issuing timely warnings to the campus community regarding the occurrence of crimes reportable under the Clery Act that pose a continued threat to the health and safety of the campus community.

The Department of Public Safety will continuously work and coordinate with local law enforcement to ensure that members of the campus community receive timely warnings and information necessary to protect their safety and security.

Anyone with information warranting a timely warning should report the circumstances to any of the following:

#### Department of Public Safety

Sacramento Campus	916.739.7200
San Francisco Campus	415.929.6669
Stockton Campus	209.946.3911
Vice President for Student Life	209.946.2365

The incident will immediately be communicated to the Department of Public Safety and a meeting will be held with one or all of the following:

- Executive Director of Public Safety
- Vice President for Student Life
- Executive Director of Residential Life and Housing
- Associate Vice President of Marketing and University Communications

The above individuals will discuss if and when a timely warning should be issued. The decision to issue a timely warning shall be decided on a case by case basis in compliance with the Clery Act and will consider all available facts. The Executive Director of Public Safety and the Vice President for Student Life will be responsible for evaluating the facts and determining whether a campus-wide warning is required or whether a narrower dissemination of information is appropriate under the circumstances. The Executive Director of Public Safety will promptly initiate a warning communicated to the affected segment of the campus community containing relevant information necessary for recipients to protect themselves unless issuing a warning will, in the professional judgment of the Executive Director of Public Safety, compromise efforts to assist victims or to contain, respond to, or otherwise address the emergency. The timing of the notification shall be based upon whether the crime is considered a serious or continuing threat to students or employees and the possible risk of compromising law enforcement efforts.

#### Procedure:

When it is determined that a timely warning should be issued, the Department of Public Safety will inform the campus community by taking one or more appropriate steps to ensure timely notification:

- Invoking Pacific Connect text and voice mail notification system. (Members of the campus community may enroll to receive these notifications at Inside Pacific.)
- Issuing a campus-wide email of the warning
- Activation of loudspeakers
- Initiating an alert message over the VOIP phone system to every room
- Printing written warnings in the Pacifican Newspaper
- Distributing warning fliers around the campus
- Posting the warning on the Public Safety website

- Use of phone trees
- Broadcasting warnings through Public Safety vehicle audio speakers
- Such warning(s) may include, but are not limited to, the following information: Type of crime, date, time occurred, location and any suspect information

Whenever a timely warning is deemed appropriate according to the procedures outlined above, the Executive Director or Director of Public Safety will notify the local law enforcement of the situation and enlist their assistance whenever necessary and practicable.

# 9 Emergency Notification, Response and Evacuation Procedures

The University of Pacific has an emergency preparedness plan managed by the Sacramento and Stockton campus by the Pacific Alert Team and in the San Francisco campus by Emergency Management Action Team. The plan is designed to deal with readiness, immediate response, and recovery in the event of any natural or human-made disaster on campus. Public Safety officers are dispatched to all incidents concerning the safety of the campus. The responding officer makes the initial assessment of the incident and notifies the Executive Director or Director of Public Safety. In the event they are unavailable, they can notify one of the following: the Executive Director of Residential Life and Housing, the Campus Director or the Dean. Any of these representatives may decide to activate their emergency Team.

To manage emergency incidents, the University of Pacific utilizes its Pacific Alert Team or Emergency Management Action Team to oversee operational emergency response and crisis event management. These teams are comprised of members from several divisions that are directly involved in managing emergencies or large scale events.

#### 10.1 Emergency Response through the Incident Command System

During an emergency or large scale event, the university will establish an Incident Command System (ICS) to control and manage operations. The system is designed to expand and contract in size and scope in accordance with the demands of the specific emergency.

The key element of the Incident Command System is that a single person – the Incident Commander – is in charge of the incident, supported by an Incident Command Team (ICT). The Incident Commander directs the activities of others affected by and responding to the emergency.

The Incident Command System provides for clear authority and coordinated response to the diverse activities necessary to successfully respond to an emergency. The Incident Command

System maximizes efficient utilization of resources and responds in a controlled and well-organized manner to an emergency. Risks to students, personnel, visitors and emergency responders are minimized when the Incident Command System is in place. The full text of the University of the Pacific's Emergency Plan is available at <a href="http://www.pacific.edu/Campus-Life/Safety-and-Conduct/Emergency-management-and-response/How-to-respond-during-an-emergency.html">http://www.pacific.edu/Campus-Life/Safety-and-Conduct/Emergency-management-and-response/How-to-respond-during-an-emergency.html</a>

#### 10.1.1 Emergency Notifications

University of the Pacific formalized an emergency notification plan. This plan provides efficient and effective emergency notification to University employees and students in response to a campus emergency to minimize personal injury, property damage, and confusion. An effective notification procedure will be initiated at the Stockton campus, where design and control may be managed by the University of the Pacific Administrators. If the incident is an immediate threat to the campus community, the officer on scene may make the initial notification without delay. Otherwise, the Executive Director of Public Safety, the Executive Director of Residential Life and Housing, and/or the Executive Director of Marketing and University Communications will collaborate to decide who on campus will be notified and the content of the notification. A notification plan is essential to disaster preparedness. Emergency notification may involve several processes including the use of Pacific Connect which will allow the Office of Public Safety and other key administrators to send time-sensitive notifications via voice, e-mail and text messaging. Use of blast emails, Informacast where all VOIP Phones will receive emergency messages, phone trees and the use of Public Safety vehicle audio speakers are all incorporated into the notification system.

**10.1.2 Pacific Connect** is an emergency alert system used at Pacific to communicate important alerts and important emergency information to the campus via text and voice messages sent to the cell phone numbers provided by students, faculty, and staff through self-registration, as well as to email addresses and landline numbers. All employees and students are encouraged to self-register to receive information from this alerting system by logging into *insidePacific* (go to the Administrative Tab and open Pacific Connect). All students will receive an email alert sent to their student email account whether they have registered with Pacific Connect or not.

The information entered into Pacific Connect is secure and the system will be used in the event of a campus or regional emergency. This system is tested annually as part of a three-campus readiness test.

## 10 Testing Emergency Response

At least once per year, the University of the Pacific conducts an announced simulated emergency to test effective communication and cooperation.

11.0.1 The Pacific Alert Team in the Stockton and Sacramento campuses schedules two simulations during the calendar year when testing the notification system occurs. In conjunction with the announcement of any simulations, the Emergency Plans is distributed to all students, faculty, and employees via University email. In addition to the announced test, the Pacific Alert Team may conduct unannounced emergency simulations as well. The Department of Public Safety is responsible for documenting the occurrence of each simulation, with a description of the specific exercise, the date and time of the simulation, and a statement regarding whether it was announced or unannounced. Information regarding prior tests is available by contacting the Department of Public Safety at 209-946-2537.

11.0.2 The Emergency Management Action Team coordinates the drill with each of the designated Floor Wardens and the drills may be announced or unannounced at the discretion of the Team. The Department of Public Safety also conducts at least one annual pre-planned simulated emergency to test effective communication and cooperation. The San Francisco Campus also coordinates with the Stockton and Sacramento campuses to test the Pacific Connect system twice a year. In conjunction with the announcement of any simulations, the Emergency Management Action Plan is distributed to all students, faculty, and employees via University email.

#### 11.1 Evacuation Procedures

The Emergency Plan also addresses evacuation procedures to be followed in the event of an emergency.

#### 11.1.1 Stockton and Sacramento Campuses

Emergency evacuation signage is posted in each campus building so that occupants can become familiar with the evacuation routes and assembly points for their area. Each department and campus building has a designated Building Marshal. The Building Marshal is responsible for ensuring all occupants of their building are aware of an evacuation situation and assisting them to calmly exit the building and get safely to the assembly point.

Whenever the fire alarms/strobes are activated, occupants MUST evacuate buildings and reassemble at the designated assembly point. Occupants on floors above the ground floor must use emergency exit stairwells to leave the building. DO NOT USE

ELEVATORS!!!! For certain emergencies such as a bomb threat or a natural gas leak, the fire alarms/strobes may not activate. Instead, Building Marshals or Alternates will move through the building and order the occupants to evacuate.

Building Marshals and Alternates are responsible for assisting and directing building occupants in assigned areas to the fire exit stairwell and confirm that all occupants have evacuated the areas. The Building Marshals will report to an authorized emergency responder that their area is clear. Authorized emergency responders are Department of Public Safety employees, or members of the fire or police departments that may be on scene.

#### 11.1.2 San Francisco Campus

The Emergency Management Action Plan also addresses evacuation procedures to be followed in the event of an emergency. In order to facilitate a safe and efficient evacuation of the main campus building (155 Fifth Street), each floor has three (3) assigned Floor Wardens, one for the east end, west end, and elevator areas of the floor. The Floor Warden is responsible for ensuring that all occupants of their floor are aware of an evacuation situation when it occurs and for assisting them in calmly exiting the building and getting safely to the assembly point. In addition, the Floor Wardens are responsible for training the occupants of their area of the floor regarding proper evacuation procedures and routes. If evacuation becomes necessary, the alarms will usually sound. Each floor is equipped with exit signs, safety lighting, and evacuation signage that are connected to an emergency generator and activated in the event of an evacuation situation.

Floor Wardens are responsible for assisting and directing floor occupants in assigned areas to the exit stairwell and confirm that all occupants have evacuated the areas. In addition, Floor Wardens are responsible for directing all evacuees to Minna Street and advised to move people as far down towards Fourth Street as possible.

#### 11.2 Frequency of Drills

The size and configuration of the premises, together with the type of occupancy, will determine the type and time interval between practice evacuation drills. These may be conducted either as partial evacuation drills or a total drill covering a building, structure, or workplace.

The responsibility of ensuring each building has conducted a drill lies with the Department's Building leaders or Floor Wardens.

#### 11.3 Documenting Evacuation Drills

Each residential announced or unannounced building evacuation drill must be conducted in

cooperation with the Department of Public Safety. Records documenting each evacuation drill for each campus building, outlining the type of evacuation drill, the time and date conducted, and whether announced or unannounced, are available at the Department of Public Safety.

#### 11.4 Fire and/or Explosion

#### In the event of building fire and/or explosion:

- 1. Remain calm.
- 2. Check doors for heat before opening. If the door is hot, do NOT open it!
- 3. Activate the nearest fire alarm pull station. Do not underestimate any fire.
- 4. Warn the people in your area so they evacuate safely.
- 5. Walk, do not push or crowd. If smoke is present, stay close to the ground as you evacuate the building.
- 6. Use stairwells and stay to the right. Do **NOT** use elevators.
- 7. Move away from the building. Look out for falling objects. Keep roadways and walkways clear. Move to your assembly point and assist people with disabilities to safety.
- 8. Stand by and follow instructions of emergency personnel.
- 9. Do not return to the building until notified that it is safe to do so by emergency personnel.

## 11 Professional and Pastoral Counseling Policy

University of the Pacific provides professional counseling services for all students through Counseling and Psychological Services (CAPS). Appointments are made by calling CAPS at 209-946-2315 x2. The professional therapists from the CAPS are not affiliated with the Department of Public Safety and any crimes disclosed to them will not be reported to the Department of Public Safety. Confidential resources can be found by calling the Women's Center-Youth and Family services at 209.465.4997.

In addition, University of the Pacific employs a full-time Chaplain who is available to students for religious and spiritual counseling. The Chaplain's Office contact number is 209-946-2325. The Chaplain's office is <u>not</u> a confidential resource for crime victims.

As a matter of policy, both the professional counselors from the Counseling and Psychological Services Center and the Chaplain are encouraged, where they individually deem it appropriate, to provide persons being counseled with information regarding procedures for voluntarily report crime for inclusion in the annual crime statistics.

\*The Clery Act defines these counselors as follows:

*Professional Counselor* – An employee of an institution whose official responsibilities include providing mental health counseling to members of the institution's community and who is functioning within the scope of his or her license or certification.

Pastoral Counselor – An employee of an institution, who is associated with a religious order or denomination, recognized by that religious order or denomination as someone who provides confidential counseling and who is functioning within the scope of that recognition as a pastoral counselor.

# 12 Sexual Offender Registration (Megan's Law) Policy Statement

In accordance with the Campus Sex Crimes Prevention Act, the Clery Act, and the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act, the University of the Pacific Department of Public Safety provides a link through its website to the California Department of Justice Sex Offender Registry, known as Megan's Law. The California Department of Justice is responsible for maintaining this website. Federal law requires persons who must register as sex offenders to provide notice to the State if they are employed by, or a student at, an institution of higher education. The link to access the Megan's Law website is http://www.meganslaw.ca.gov/.

In addition to providing access to the Megan's Law website and directing the campus community to sources of information regarding registered sex offenders, it is the policy of the University of Pacific Department of Public Safety to disseminate relevant information regarding threats to the safety of the campus community arising from *Serious and High Risk Sex Offenders* on or near the campus to the public as authorized by California Penal Code section 290.45(a)(1). The release of this information allows members of the campus community to adequately protect themselves and their children from Serious and High-Risk Sex Offenders.

Any information released regarding Serious and High Risk Sex Offenders is done in strict compliance with the provisions of California Penal Code sections 290, 290.4, 290.45, and 290.46. The Department of Public Safety may make notification to any of the following persons, agencies, or organizations the offender is "likely to encounter," including, but not limited to, the following:

- 1. Public and private educational institutions.
- 2. Daycare establishments.
- 3. Locations that primarily serve individuals likely to be victimized by an offender.
- 4. Other community members at risk.

Pursuant to California Penal Code section 290 (m), the Department of Public Safety, in collaboration with the Stockton Police Department, may provide any of the following information regarding a Sex Offender to any of the persons, agencies or organizations authorized to receive information:

- 1. The offender's full name.
- 2. The offender's known aliases.
- 3. The offender's gender or gender-identity.
- 4. The offender's race.
- 5. The offender's physical description.
- 6. The offender's photograph.
- 7. The offender's date of birth.
- 8. Crimes resulting in registration under 290 PC.
- 9. The offender's address must be verified prior to publication.
- 10. Description and license plate number of offender's vehicles or vehicles the offender is known to drive.
- 11. Type of victim targeted by the offender.
- 12. Relevant parole and probation conditions, such as one prohibiting contact with children.
- 13. Dates of crimes resulting in classification under this section.
- 14. Date of release from confinement.

Information disclosed pursuant to this procedure shall not include information that would tend to identify the victim. The Department of Public Safety, Sacramento Police Department, San Francisco Police Department, and the Stockton Police Department will disseminate information for Serious and High-Risk offenders living within their concurrent jurisdictional areas, which includes the areas in and around campus.

# 13 What To Do If You Are The Victim of Domestic Violence, Dating Violence, Sexual Assault and Stalking or Witness of A Sexual Assault

The priority following a sexual assault is to ensure that the victim is in a safe and secure location and any immediate medical needs are attended to. Once the victim is secure, the individual and any witnesses are encouraged to promptly report the incident to the Department of Public Safety or local law enforcement, or the Title IX Coordinator. If the victim wishes support from a confidential resource, they should contact Pacific's Counseling and Psychological Services or the Student Victim Advocate. Victims are always encouraged to seek assistance and support from family and friends. All other members of the community; housing staff, faculty, staff, and chaplain are required to report incidents of Misconduct to the Title IX Coordinator.

The victim is also encouraged to seek assistance and support from a friend, family member, housing staff member, coach, faculty member, University staff member, or another person they trust. University staff members, with the exceptions of the Student Victim Advocate and therapists from Counseling and Psychological Services, will be required to file an Anonymous Report of sexual misconduct which will be forwarded to the Department of Public Safety, as required by the Clery Act.

The University has procedures in place that serve to be sensitive to those who report sexual assault, domestic violence, dating violence, and stalking, including informing individuals about their right to file criminal charges. Additionally, they are informed of availability of counseling, health, mental health, victim advocacy, legal assistance, visa and immigration assistance, and other services on and off-campus as well as additional remedies to prevent contact between a complainant and an accused party, such as housing, academic, and working accommodations, if reasonably available. The University will make such accommodations, if the victim requests them and if they are reasonably available, regardless of whether the victim chooses to report the crime to Campus Public Safety or local law enforcement.

**Medical Attention**— Any victim of a sexual assault should seek immediate medical attention within 72 hours of the assault at:

**Sacramento Campus:** the UC Davis Medical Center, 2315 Stockton Boulevard, Sacramento, CA 95817, phone **916.734.2011**. When the victim arrives at the medical center for an exam, the Sacramento Police Department will be notified by the hospital. A Sexual Assault Response Team (SART) Advocate is dispatched and can offer support at the hospital.

In instances where a student does not choose to use his or her insurance or is unable to pay for treatment, the Sacramento campus will pay the charges incurred during the initial emergency room visit. Medical assistance at the UC Davis Medical Center includes a comprehensive medical and forensic exam with appropriate testing and treatment. Victims of sexual assault are not required to participate in the criminal justice system or cooperate with law enforcement to be provided with a forensic medical exam, reimbursement for charges incurred because of such an exam, or both.

Sacramento campus provides free confidential counseling from individuals specifically trained in sexual assault crisis intervention. Counselors are accessed by contacting the Associate Dean of Students Office at **916.733.2809**. The victim may also contact W.E.A.V.E. at 916.920.2952. The victim may contact the Sacramento Victim/Witness Assistance office at 916.874.5701 for information relating to sexual assault, domestic violence, dating violence, and stalking.

**San Francisco Campus:** San Francisco General Hospital (415.206.8000), located at 1001 Potrero Avenue, San Francisco.

**Stockton Campus:** Any victim of a sexual assault should seek immediate medical attention at San Joaquin County General Hospital (209.468.6000). The victim may ask for an advocate (both are confidential) from the Women's Center-Youth and Family Services (209.465.4997) to offer support at the hospital. Pacific Health Services is available to students to provide follow-up non-evidentiary medical tests and medications (209.946.2315 ext. 1).

Victims may also contact the Cowell Wellness Center at **209.946.2315**, located on the Stockton Campus. The Cowell Wellness Center provides student-centered primary care and counseling for students.

The medical exam includes checking for injuries, screening for sexually transmitted infections, gathering evidence, providing medications with follow-up care, and preserving a legal chain of custody for the evidence. Evidence collected during the exam is preserved in the event the victim decides at a later point to press charges. Victims may choose whether or not to file a police report at the hospital. However, filing a police report will ensure the victim is not charged for any treatment.

Preserving Evidence— Victims and/or witnesses should attempt to preserve evidence at the scene in the following ways: leave the scene undisturbed to allow law enforcement professionals to collect the evidence; if not able to leave the scene undisturbed the student may collect bedding and/or other loose fabrics in the immediate area of the assault which should be stored in paper bags (not plastic) for evidence; if a prophylactic device of any type was used and remains at the scene of the incident, the student should attempt to retrieve it and/or any other debris and preserve it in a paper bag; do not bathe, urinate, douche, brush her/his teeth, drink liquids, or change clothing before seeking medical attention at a hospital; if the student has already changed clothes, she/he should bring all the original clothing to the hospital in a paper bag; all evidentiary materials should be placed in separate paper bags to prevent cross-contamination of evidence. Plastic bags damage evidence.

Victims of sexual assault, domestic violence, dating violence, and stalking are also encouraged to preserve evidence by saving text messages, instant messages, social networking pages, other communications, photographs, logs or other copies of documents, if they have any, that would be useful to investigators, Department of Public Safety, or law enforcement.

# 14 University of The Pacific Policy Prohibiting Sexual Misconduct, Discrimination and Retaliation ("Title IX Policy")

University of the Pacific seeks to promote an environment that is free of Sexual Misconduct and Discrimination. Sexual Misconduct includes Sexual Violence, Stalking, Dating Violence, Domestic Violence and Gender-Based Harassment, terms that are defined in the University's Policy Prohibiting Sexual Misconduct, Discrimination and Retaliation (Title IX policy). Throughout this Policy, this prohibited conduct will be referred to generally as "Misconduct." The purpose of this Policy is to:

- Affirm the University's commitment to preventing Misconduct
- Affirm the University's commitment to provide educational and preventative training regarding Misconduct
- Identify resources and support for victims of Misconduct
- Establish fair and equitable procedures for filing and handling complaints of Misconduct
- Define Misconduct that includes Sexual Violence, Stalking, Relationship Violence, Gender-Based Harassment, Discrimination, and Retaliation
- Assure that members of the University community respond appropriately when incidents occur

The University reserves the right to respond with whatever measures it deems appropriate to prevent Misconduct and preserve the safety and wellbeing of the University community.

The University is committed to compliance with Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, the Violence Against Women Amendments to the Clery Act, and state and federal sexual discrimination laws. Title IX states, "No person in the United States shall, on the basis of sex, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination under any educational program or activity receiving federal financial assistance."

# 15 **Programs to Prevent Domestic Violence, Dating**Violence, Sexual Assault, and Stalking

The University provides comprehensive education and prevention programs including prevention strategies, awareness campaigns, primary prevention, bystander intervention, and risk reduction. Outreach programs are also provided to make Students, Faculty and Staff aware

of all aspects of this Policy including the practical implications of an affirmative consent standard, resources available for victims, and the rights and responsibilities of Students, Faculty and Staff.

#### 16.1 Pre-Orientation

New students are required to take an on-line training course, before or soon after their arrival on campus. The course covers the definition of affirmative consent, the role of alcohol in sexual misconduct, the dynamics and impact of sexual violence, primary prevention, and bystander intervention. Students also become acquainted with the University of the Pacific's Title IX Policy and various resources available for support and assistance.

#### 16.2 Orientation

During new student orientation, students receive policy information from the Assistant Dean and the Office of Student Conduct and Community Standards regarding campus policies and the campus definition of consent. They also attend an educational presentation called "Choices," which addresses alcohol, sexual misconduct and other challenging situations facing college students. After the production, participants have the opportunity to ask questions and engage in discussion with the student leaders. These topics also are addressed with parents during family orientation sessions.

#### **16.3** Awareness Programs

The Title IX Coordinator presents educational and training programs on the Title IX Policy, the dynamics of the various types of sexual violence, trauma-informed response to misconduct, bystander intervention, the role alcohol may play in these kinds of incidents, and other related topics for members of the Pacific and local community. The Title IX Coordinator also presents training programs for faculty and professional and paraprofessional staff who may respond to incidents or receive reports of misconduct.

The Office of Student Conduct and Community Standards conducts educational presentations on alcohol education and sexual misconduct policies and procedures. Audiences include a variety of high-risk populations including student-athletes, fraternities and sororities, and first-year students.

#### 16.4 Classroom Presentations

The Title IX Coordinator, Student Victim Advocate, Counseling and Psychological Services staff, and other professionals from the Pacific campus and Stockton community regularly conduct educational presentations in classrooms throughout campus.

#### 16.5 Training for Student Employees and Leaders

All Resident Assistants (RAs), Residence Directors (RDs), and Peer Health Educators receive specialized training to address alcohol, drugs and sexual misconduct. RAs are required to host educational programs on these topics for their student residents.

#### 16.6 Bystander Intervention

The Title IX Coordinator conducted basic Bystander Training with all staff in athletics, resident assistants, Title IX Peer Educators, and several classes.

#### 16.7 Pacific's Definition of Consent

"Consent" means affirmative, conscious, and voluntary agreement between two individuals 18 years of age or older who engage in sexual activity. It is the responsibility of each person involved in the sexual activity to ensure that he or she has the affirmative consent of the other or others to engage in sexual activity. Lack of protest or resistance does not constitute consent, nor does silence mean consent. Affirmative consent must be ongoing throughout a sexual activity and can be revoked at any time. The existence of a dating relationship between the persons involved, or the fact of past sexual relations between them, should never by itself be assumed to be an indicator of consent. The person must act freely and voluntarily and have knowledge of the nature of the act or transaction involved.

A current or previous dating or marital relationship shall not be sufficient to constitute consent. Evidence that the victim suggested, requested, or otherwise communicated to the Respondent that the Respondent uses a condom or other birth control device, without additional evidence of consent, is not sufficient to constitute consent.<sup>2</sup> Consent to one form of sexual activity cannot imply consent to other forms of sexual activity. Consent cannot be procured by the use of physical force, threats, intimidating behavior or coercion (unreasonable pressure for sexual activity). Consent cannot be given by a person known, or who should have been known, to be mentally or physically incapacitated (by alcohol or other drug use, unconsciousness, blackout, sleep, shock, disability or for any other reason). The use of alcohol or drugs will not function as an excuse for behavior that violates this Policy.

# 16 Reporting Sexual Assault, Domestic Violence, Dating Violence, and Stalking

Individuals have the right to choose whether they want to report an incident of sexual violence to the University, to local law enforcement agencies, or to both. They also have the right not to file a report. What follows is information about reporting options and the resources available for support. Individuals can report an incident of sexual harassment or

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> CA Ed. Code, Section 67386.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> California Penal Code Section 261.6-7

sexual violence to the University by contacting the Title IX Coordinator at 209.946.7770 or filing an on-line report at

https://cm.maxient.com/reportingform.php?UnivofthePacific&layout\_id=15.

If someone would like a Victim Advocate, which is a confidential resource for victims, to accompany them when making a report, they may call:

#### **Sacramento Campus**

#### **San Francisco Campus**

San Francisco Women Against Rape Hotline ...... 415.647.7273

#### **Stockton Campus**

Women's Center-Youth and Family Services. (CONFIDENTIAL) ....... 209.465.4997

Any person who has been the victim of a sexual assault, domestic violence, dating violence or stalking or anyone who has witnessed such a crime is encouraged to immediately report the incident to the law enforcement agency having jurisdiction over the case.

Regardless of where the incident occurred, victims of sexual violence may make an informal, confidential report to the Student Victim Advocate and if you don't want law enforcement involved and the accused is associated with the Pacific Community, victims of sexual violence have the right to make a report to the University's Title IX Coordinator. The Title IX Coordinator may also provide resources for support, accommodations and interim measures, such as no contact orders, temporary restricted access to buildings or activities, housing relocation, academic accommodations, and others, as appropriate.

Reporting is the only way to ensure that the University and /or law enforcement can take action against an alleged perpetrator of sexual misconduct. Students may choose to file a report of alleged sexual misconduct at any point in time; however, anyone that is made aware of an alleged assault is strongly encouraged to report incidents to the Department of Public Safety, the Title IX Coordinator, other appropriate University officials, and/or local law enforcement as soon as possible. Reporting within 72 hours will help ensure that a victim receives appropriate medical attention and emotional support. Timely reporting will also aid in the collection and preservation of potential evidence.

In instances where the perpetrator is a faculty or staff member, the victim and/or witnesses/student should alert the Title IX Coordinator (209.946.7770) after reporting the incident to law enforcement. The Title IX Coordinator is equipped to assist the student in communicating with University Human Resources.

For emergency assistance, the student may contact any of the following:

Title IX Coordinator	. 209.946.7770
Counseling and Psychological Services (CONFIDENTIAL) 209.9	946.2315 ext. 2
Sacramento Campus	
W.E.A.V.E	. 916.920.2952
Sacramento Victim/Witness Assistance	. 916.874.5701
San Francisco Campus	
Assistant Dean for Academic Affairs	. 415.929.6420
Associate Dean for Student Services	. 415.929.6491
San Francisco Social Services	. 415.557.5000
San Francisco Women Against Rape Hotline	. 415.647.7273
Trauma Recovery Center/Rape Treatment Center	. 415.437.3000
Stockton Campus	
RA On-Duty	. 209.948.9854
Women's Center-Youth and Family Services. (CONFIDENTIAL)	. 209.465.4997

These representatives can assist the student victim or witness in contacting campus and/or local law enforcement and making relevant reports. In addition, any victim or witness of sexual misconduct may report the incident anonymously to a representative from Counseling Services or to the Title IX Coordinator by submitting an anonymous written report available on-line at: <a href="https://cm.maxient.com/reportingform.php?UnivofthePacific&layout\_id=15">https://cm.maxient.com/reportingform.php?UnivofthePacific&layout\_id=15</a>.

However, the victim or witness should be aware that anonymous reporting may not result in police investigation, University disciplinary procedures, or criminal prosecution of the perpetrator.

For information on obtaining legal assistance, visa and immigration services, financial aid and other services, the Title IX Coordinator should be contacted.

#### 17.1 Confidentiality and Sexual Violence, Dating Violence, Domestic Violence and Stalking

The University encourages victims of Sexual Violence, Dating Violence, Domestic Violence, or Stalking (collectively Sexual Violence) to talk to someone about what happened – so they can get the support they need, and so the University can respond appropriately. Whether – and the extent to which – a University employee may agree to maintain confidentiality (and not disclose information to the Title IX Coordinator or Public Safety) depends on the employee's position and responsibilities at the University. The following information is intended to make victims aware of the various reporting and confidential disclosure options available to them – so they

can make informed choices about where to turn for help. The University strongly encourages victims to talk to someone identified in one or more of these groups.

Certain University employees, listed below, are required by law to maintain near or complete confidentiality; University law enforcement employees may maintain the victim's identity as confidential, if requested by the victim, but will report the facts of the incident to the Title IX Coordinator, including the identity of the perpetrator. Victim's names will never be included in the Annual security Report or the daily crime log.

Most other University employees are required to report all details of a Sexual Violence incident (including the identities of both the victim and alleged perpetrator) to the Title IX Coordinator so the University can take immediate action to protect the victim, provide appropriate resources and accommodations, and take steps to correct and eliminate the cause of Sexual Violence.

University Police, the Title IX Coordinator, professional counselors, Student Victim Advocate are required to explain to victims their rights and options with respect to confidentiality.

#### 17.2 Privileged and Confidential Communications

Physicians, psychotherapists, licensed counselors, who work or volunteer on or off campus, and who provide medical or mental health treatment or counseling (including those who act in that role under their supervision) may not report any information about an incident of Sexual Violence to anyone else at the university, including the Title IX Coordinator, without the victim's consent. The same is true of Sexual Assault and Domestic Violence Counselors and the Advocate. A victim can seek assistance and support from those listed above, without triggering a University investigation that could reveal the victim's identity or the facts of the victim's disclosure. However, see limited exceptions below regarding when health care practitioners, counselors and the Victim Advocate must report to local law enforcement agencies. Health care practitioners, counselors and the Victim Advocate should explain these limited exceptions to victims, if applicable.

The University will be unable to conduct an investigation into a particular incident or pursue disciplinary action against a perpetrator if a victim chooses to (1) speak only to a physician, professional counselor, sexual assault counselor, domestic violence counselor or student advocate; and (2) maintain complete confidentiality. Even so, these individuals will assist victims in receiving other necessary protection and support, such as victim advocacy, disability, medical/health or mental health services, or legal services, and will advise victims regarding their right to file a Title IX complaint with the University and a separate complaint with Public

Safety. If a victim insists on confidentiality, such professionals, counselors and advocates will likely not be able to assist the victim with: University academic support or accommodations; changes to University-based living or working schedules; or adjustments to course schedules. A victim who at first requests confidentiality may later decide to file a complaint with the University or report the incident to the police, and thus have the incident fully investigated. These counselors and advocates can provide victims with that assistance if requested by the victim. These counselors and advocates will also explain that Title IX includes protections against retaliation, and that the University will not only take steps to prevent retaliation when it knows or reasonably should know of possible retaliation, but will also take strong responsive action if it occurs.

**EXCEPTIONS**: Under California law, any health practitioner employed in a health facility, clinic, physician's office, or local or state public health department or clinic is required to make a report to local law enforcement if he or she provides medical services for a *physical condition* to a patient/victim who he or she knows or reasonably suspects is suffering from (1) a wound or physical injury inflicted by a firearm; or (2) any wound or other physical injury inflicted upon a victim where the injury is the result of assaultive or abusive conduct (including Sexual Violence, Domestic Violence, and Dating Violence). This exception does *not* apply to sexual assault and domestic violence counselors and advocates. Health care practitioners should explain this limited exception to victims, if applicable.

Additionally, under California law, *all* professionals described above (physicians, psychotherapists, professional counselors, and sexual assault and domestic violence counselors and advocates) are mandatory child abuse and neglect reporters, and are required to report incidents involving victims under 18 years of age to local law enforcement. These professionals will explain this limited exception to victims, if applicable.

Finally, some or all of these professionals may also have reporting obligations under California law to (1) local law enforcement in cases involving threats of immediate or imminent harm to self or others where disclosure of the information is necessary to prevent the threatened danger; or (2) to the court if compelled by court order or subpoena in a criminal proceeding related to the Sexual Violence incident. If applicable, these professionals will explain this limited exception to victims.

#### 17.3 Reporting to University or Local Police

If a victim reports to local or University Police about Sexual Violence, the police are required to notify victims that their names will become a matter of public record <u>unless confidentiality is</u>

<u>requested.</u> If a victim requests that their identity be kept confidential, their name will not become a matter of public record and the police will not report the victim's identity to anyone else at the University, including the Title IX Coordinator. University Police will, however, report the facts of the incident itself to the Title IX Coordinator being sure not to reveal to the Title IX Coordinator victim names/identities or compromise their own criminal investigation. The University is required by the federal Clery Act to report certain types of crimes (including certain sex offenses) in statistical reports. However, while the University will report the <u>type</u> of incident in the annual crime statistics report known as the Annual Security Report, victim names/identities will not be revealed.

#### 17.4 Reporting to the Title IX Coordinator and Other University Employees

Most University employees have a duty to report Sexual Violence incidents when they are on notice of it. When a victim tells the Title IX Coordinator or another University employee about a Sexual Violence incident, the victim has the right to expect the University to take immediate and appropriate steps to investigate what happened and to resolve the matter promptly and equitably. *In all cases, the University strongly encourages victims to report Sexual Violence directly to the campus Title IX Coordinator and/or to Public Safety*.

As detailed above in the Privileged and Confidential Communications section of this policy, all University employees *except* physicians, licensed counselors, sexual assault counselors and advocates, must report to the Title IX Coordinator all relevant details about any Sexual Violence incidents of which they become aware. The University will need to determine what happened — and will need to know the names of the victim(s) and the perpetrator(s), any witnesses, and any other relevant facts, including the date, time and specific location of the incident.

The Title IX Coordinator will provide victims of relationship violence, sexual assault and stalking, as well as other potential violations of the Policy, with written material on their rights and options, and the resources available to them.

- 17.5 Counseling and Psychological Services— Victims and witnesses of sexual misconduct are strongly encouraged to seek the assistance of a counselor to address the emotional impact of the incident. The University of the Pacific provides free and confidential counseling for students through Counseling and Psychological Services. There are off-campus counseling resources available to victims of sexual misconduct provided by the Women's Center-Youth and Family Services at 209.465.4997. For faculty and staff, the University provides an Employee Assistance Program, which is confidential (866.595.5281).
- **17.6 Relocation Services, Protective Orders and Course Changes** Following an occurrence of sexual misconduct, the student victim may submit a request through the Title IX Coordinator or

the Student Victim Advocate for consideration of immediate course reassignment and/or modification and relocation of on-campus living arrangements. A safe room is offered to victims in need of immediate relocation, dependent upon availability of space. This room is offered until another site is found in a timely manner.

- **17.7** The Title IX Coordinator may institute a no contact order between the parties to an incident. In addition, the Title IX Coordinator may temporarily restrict a person's access to buildings or activities, as appropriate.
- **17.8** A victim advocate can discuss protective measures that may be considered, which may include the following:
  - Obtaining orders of protection, no contact orders, restraining orders, or similar lawful
    orders issued by criminal or civil courts. These orders would be honored both on and
    off-campus and the victim advocate could assist with making any necessary
    accommodations to enforce the order.
  - Creating a plan to limit or prevent contact between the victim and the other person.
     This may include making changes to class, work situations, transportation, or housing arrangements for the victim or the accused, regardless of whether the crime is reported to campus police or local law enforcement.
  - Taking steps to increase the victim's sense of safety and security while they continue with classes, work and other activities.

Other resources are available to victims as well. This may include advocacy with faculty and reasonable accommodations with class and course work. The University will provide written notification to students and employees about existing counseling, health, mental health, victim advocacy, legal assistance, visa and immigration assistance, student financial aid and other services available for victims, both within the institution and in the community

**17.9 Disciplinary Process**— The University of the Pacific takes incidents of sexual misconduct very seriously and encourages students to report all incidents. Students are free to report instances of sexual misconduct to the University regardless of whether or not they choose to press formal charges with law enforcement.

The University's disciplinary process will be prompt, fair and impartial. In all situations, Pacific's goal is to treat complainants (alleged victims) and respondents (alleged perpetrator) with sensitivity and fairness while also ensuring that the respondent receives appropriate due process.

Upon receipt of a formal report alleging sexual misconduct, the Title IX Coordinator will review the referral to determine whether an investigation is appropriate under the circumstances. This review will be performed in consultation with the Director of Student Conduct and Community Standards, Human Resources and/or the Provost's Office, as appropriate, depending upon the persons implicated by the Complaint.

If an investigation is appropriate, the Title IX Coordinator will provide written notification regarding the Complaint Review Process to the Complainant and Respondent. (Please refer to the Policy Prohibiting Sexual Misconduct, Discrimination and Retaliation for a full description of the University of the Pacific's Complaint Review Process, including formal and informal options for resolution). Then an investigation will be conducted by one or more trained, impartial investigators. In most cases, the investigation will be completed within 60 days following receipt of the complaint. However, this time period may be extended by the Title IX Coordinator in consultation with University counsel for good cause given the circumstances of the Complaint, investigation and/or Review Panel hearing process.

Both the complainant and the respondent are entitled to a support person of their choosing throughout the Complaint Review Process. Once an investigation is completed, if there is a finding of responsibility for violating the Policy, a Review Hearing will be held. Following the Review Hearing, the Review Panel Members will submit a decision, in writing, including an explanation of the reasoning for the decision and the basis for its recommended sanctions if any. The standard of proof used by the Review Panel is "preponderance of the evidence." The Review Panel will use this standard to determine whether the Respondent(s) violated this Policy. A preponderance of the evidence requires that the Review Panel members determine, based upon the evidence available to them at the time of the hearing, that the Respondent is more likely than not to have violated this Policy. Both the complainant and the respondent will be furnished with a written statement of such decision in a timely manner. [Note: Should an incident result in the Complainant's death, their next of kin will receive the notice].

If the Review panel determines that a student has violated any portion of the Sexual Misconduct policy, he/she will be subject to sanction up to and including dismissal from the University of the Pacific. If it is found that a faculty or staff member has violated any portion of the Sexual Misconduct Policy, he/she will be subject to sanction up to and including termination from the University of the Pacific. Other possible sanctions may include, but are not limited to:

- Disciplinary Warning
- Disciplinary Probation
- Educational, interventional or restorative requirements
- Restricted Access to University facilities, organizations or events
- Imposition or continuation of a "no contact" order
- Loss of student housing privileges
- Employment Discipline
- Suspension, reduction, or loss of compensation
- Demotion (employment)
- Termination of employment, contract, appointment and/or tenure.
- Suspension from educational program or campus access
- Delayed awarding of a degree if enrolled in Pacific degree program
- Dismissal (expulsion)
- Revocation of a degree

In addition, any report of sexual misconduct submitted to either the Department of Public Safety or the Title IX Coordinator may be forwarded to local law enforcement and submitted to the Office of the District Attorney for review and criminal prosecution, criminal prosecution is a possibility whether or not the University Review Panel reviews the complaint.

**Sexual Assault, Domestic Violence, Dating Violence and Stalking** - These acts are violations of both criminal laws and University policy.

California's has a number of laws regarding various kinds of sexual assault, including spousal rape, date rape, oral copulation by force and rape. The latter is defined in California Penal Code Section 261 as nonconsensual sexual intercourse accomplished by means of threats, force, or fraud, or with a victim who is unconscious or incapable of consenting

California's domestic violence laws seek to prevent violence in familial or intimate relationships. California Penal Code criminalizes domestic violence under Section 273.5 when an individual's willful conduct leads to a "corporal injury resulting in a traumatic condition" suffered by a person with whom the individual has one of the familial or intimate relationships specified by the domestic violence laws of California. The state identifies domestic violence when an individual commits a criminal act within one of the types of relationships specified by the California Penal Code: spouse or former spouse; cohabitant or former cohabitant in a home; a parent with whom the individual has a child; or a partner in a dating relationship. In Section 242, the Penal Code defines battery as a "willful and unlawful use of force or violence against the person of another." Section 243(e) (1) of the Penal Code criminalizes battery within one of the specified familial or intimate relationships. Alternatively, a prosecutor can choose to charge the defendant with battery under Section 243(d) if the defendant "inflicted serious bodily

injury" on the victim. Battery under Section 243(d) reflects a greater degree of harm suffered by the victim of domestic violence. The Penal Code also criminalizes domestic violence under Section 273.5 when an individual's willful conduct leads to a "corporal injury resulting in a traumatic condition" suffered by a person with whom the individual has one of the familial or intimate relationships specified by the domestic violence laws of California. California state laws allow victims of domestic violence to apply for emergency protective orders and restraining orders in both civil and criminal court. Issuance of a protective order or restraining order does not necessarily depend on physical harm suffered by the victim -- someone who fears imminent harm or who has suffered emotional abuse may still qualify for protection through the California legal system.

Dating violence is an act of controlling, abusive and/or aggressive behavior committed by a person who is or has been in a social relationship of a romantic or intimate nature with the victim. The abusive behavior may include, but not be limited to that which is verbal, emotional, physical or sexual in nature. The existence of such a relationship shall be determined based on a consideration of the following factors:

- Length of relationship
- Type of relationship
- Frequency of interaction between the persons involved in the relationship

California Penal Code 273.5 identifies Dating Violence as any person who willfully inflicts corporal injury resulting in a traumatic condition upon a victim who a) is the offender's spouse or former spouse b) the offender's cohabitant or former cohabitant b) the offender's fiancé or fiancée, or d) someone with whom the offender has, or previously had, an engagement or dating relationship.

The University's policy recognizes that there are many types of dating and domestic violence. There need not be corporal; injury resulting in a traumatic condition for this policy to be violated. The definition of relationship violence in the Policy is:
 "Relationship Violence – includes dating and domestic violence; controlling, abusive and/or aggressive behavior in a social or romantic relationship.

Stalking means engaging in a course of conduct directed at a specific person that would cause a reasonable person to fear for the person's safety or the safety of other or suffer substantial emotional distress. Stalking is defined in California under Penal Code 646.9 which states (a) any person who willfully, maliciously, and repeatedly follows or willfully and maliciously harasses another person and who makes a credible threat with the intent to place that person in reasonable fear for their safety, or the safety of their immediate family. *Stalking is unwanted attention by an individual or group toward another person that places the target person in* 

reasonable fear for his or her safety, or the safety of his/her immediate family. The University of Pacific will not tolerate any acts of domestic violence, dating violence or stalking and may pursue any violations through the criminal courts, as well as the university administrative process.

## 17 Voluntary Emergency Contact Designation

At enrollment, the University of the Pacific requests all new students voluntarily provide emergency contact information. This information is used in the event that a student is reported missing while at the institution.

Anytime it is determined by either the Department of Public Safety or any other law enforcement agency that a student is missing, University representatives will, within 24 hours of the determination, notify the individual identified as the student's emergency contact person.

If the student is under the age of 18, and is not an emancipated minor, University representatives **must** notify the parent or guardian of the missing student. Students who are under the age of 18 may also designate an additional non-parent or non-guardian contact person to be notified in such a situation.

The contact information provided by students will be registered confidentially with the Office of Student Life and will be accessible only to designated University officials, including but not limited to, Department of Public Safety employees and the Vice President of Student Life. The confidential contact information is considered part of the student's education record and is protected from disclosure under the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act ("FERPA"). As such, the information is only disclosed to law enforcement personnel in furtherance of a missing person investigation.

# 18 Victim's Bill of Rights (Marsy's Law)

On November 4, 2008, the People of the State of California approved Proposition 9, the Victims' Bill of Rights Act of 2008: Marsy's Law. This measure amended the California Constitution to provide additional rights to victims. Crime victims may obtain additional information regarding Marsy's Law and local Victim Witness Assistance Center information by contacting the Attorney General's Victim Services Unit at 1-877-433-9069. Marsy's Law also amended California Penal Code sections 3041.5 and 3043 in regards to Parole Suitability Hearings. Public Safety can provide a victim written material about Marsy's Law. More information on Marsy's law is found at <a href="http://www.cdcr.ca.gov/Victim\_Services/Marsys\_Law.html">http://www.cdcr.ca.gov/Victim\_Services/Marsys\_Law.html</a>

## 19 Alcohol and Other Drugs Use Policy

College and university campuses may be particularly vulnerable to the abuse of alcohol and other drugs. As members of the Pacific community, we must share in the work of solving this problem. The following is a summary of University of the Pacific's policies and programs relating to the use of alcohol and other drugs on our campus. This information is sent to you annually as a requirement of the Drug-Free Schools and Communities Act of 1989, and the Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1988. Universities that receive federal/state funds in any form are required to comply with the above acts. We must take affirmative steps to prohibit the unlawful possession, use, and/or distribution of illicit drugs and alcohol. If you have any questions, students should call the Division of Student Life at 209.946.2365.

#### 20.1 Alcohol and Drug Abuse Prevention, Education and Awareness Programs

Prevention Programs at Pacific are centered on an idea that student development in community wellness and personal health is as important as their academic development. The goal of the program is to increase students' awareness in making healthy choices and responsible decision making when drinking or using drugs. During the year our Office of Student Conduct and Community Standards (SCCS) provides:

- A review of alcohol and other drug campus policies and harm reduction strategies at mandatory New Student Orientation sessions.
- All graduate students were required to complete an online training module addressing alcohol and drug use and associated policies (presented by SCCS)
- All students, staff and faculty received the annual email with the university's alcohol and other drug use policies (Coordinated by SCCS in consultation with Human Resources).
- All student organizations who planned events were required to complete social host training (developed by SCCS and managed by Student Leadership and Involvement).
- In response to increased nuisance noise complaints from the community, SCCS developed an educational brochure entitled, "Wanna Party?" with tips on hosting safe events off-campus.
- SCCS provided an alcohol education to all new Social Fraternity and Sorority members.
- SCCS provided alcohol education to the Professional Greek Pharmacy student leaders.
- SCCS provided alcohol and drug education to sections of student-athletes enrolled in an academic development course.
- SCCS conducted bystander intervention training with all athletic teams.
- SCCS hosted by-weekly alcohol educations courses for students found in violation of university alcohol policies

#### 20.2 Standards of Conduct

Students, faculty, and staff will comply with all federal, state, and local laws and University policies governing the consumption, possession, distribution, and sale of alcoholic beverages and drugs on University property; at any activity or event on and off the campus sponsored by Pacific; or where a campus community member is representing Pacific as part of an off-campus program, activity, or event.

Except as legally prescribed, drug possession and use are prohibited. Additionally, the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensing, possession, or use of any controlled substance, including marijuana, is prohibited.

It is the responsibility of every student, faculty, and staff member to report incidents involving infractions of federal, state, local drug and alcohol laws, and/or University policies to the Assistant Vice President for Human Resources or Director of Student Conduct and Community Standards.

#### 20.3 <u>Description of Health Risks</u>

The misuse of alcohol and/or prescription drugs or use of illicit drugs can result in overdose, death, violence, incarceration, loss of a driver's license, failed relationships, petty property crime, school dropout, lowered productivity and quality, increased absenteeism and tardiness, serious psychobiological and neurobiological problems, reduced concentration, impaired judgment, loss of short term and long term memory, diminished reasoning skills, strained family relationships, damaged fetuses, and other serious life-altering effects. Additional information regarding health risks is available from the Cowell Wellness Center or <a href="https://www.drugabuse.gov/drugs-abuse">https://www.drugabuse.gov/drugs-abuse</a>

#### 20.4 Statement of Conduct Sanctions

Students who have violated laws governing the use of alcohol and illicit drugs will be subject to sanctions ranging from disciplinary warning up to, and including, dismissal from the University. Incidents involving students, against whom a complaint is filed, will be processed in accordance with the Student Conduct Procedures.

Employees of the University may be demoted, suspended, or dismissed for violation of this policy. Staff challenging the imposition of such sanctions may appeal through the Grievance Procedure as outlined in the University of the Pacific Staff Handbook, a copy of which may be obtained from the Department of Human Resources. The appeal process for faculty is outlined in the Faculty Handbook.

#### 20.6 Resources for Assistance

Counseling and Psychological Services is open to all enrolled students for alcohol and substance abuse treatment services (as well as general mental health treatment). Services provided to a student may include evaluation, education, and group and individual therapy. In addition, Counseling and Psychological Services can provide referrals to community-based treatment centers.

In certain circumstances where a student's alcohol or drug problem is beyond the scope of Counseling and Psychological Services ability to help, a referral to a community resource may be encouraged. All treatment at Counseling and Psychological Services is free and confidential.

In addition to treatment services, educational outreach programs on alcohol and drug issues and prevention are available to the campus community.

Alcohol Abuse 24 Hour Action Helpline: 800.234.0420

• Alcoholics Anonymous: 209.464.1594

• Alcohol & Drug Treatment Center 24 Hour Helpline: 800.711.6375

Counseling and Psychological Services: 209.946.2315 ext. 2

Health Services: 209.946.2315 ext. 1Narcotics Anonymous: 209.464.9262

• Employee Assistance Program: 877.595.5281

#### 20.7 Additional Stockton Campus Alcohol and Drug Policies

Students, faculty, and staff will comply with all federal, state, and local laws and University policies governing the consumption, possession, distribution, and sale of alcoholic beverages on University property; at any activity or event on or off the campus sponsored by Pacific; or where a campus community member is representing Pacific as part of an off-campus program, activity or event. This includes, but is not limited to, the following policies:

- Alcoholic beverages may NOT be served, distributed, or furnished to persons under the age of 21.
- Individuals under the age of 21 may not possess, distribute, consume, or be under the influence of alcohol at any time on-campus, adjacent to campus, or at any campus sponsored event, including hosting others who are consuming alcohol.
- The possession and use of kegs and other common source containers is prohibited, except when provided by licensed and approved third-party vendors at registered events.
- Drinking games and associated paraphernalia are prohibited.
- A person or group, whether on or off-campus, is expected to obtain medical assistance for individuals suffering from an emergency related to the consumption of alcohol or other drugs. Failure to do so may result in student conduct action being taken.
- The operation of vehicles while under the influence of alcohol and/or other controlled substances is prohibited.
- The consumption of alcohol or possession of an open container in public is not permitted by individuals regardless of age. Public areas include, but are not limited to, the streets, grounds, and other public areas of the University. Alcohol is not permitted in the common areas of Residential Facilities and Greek Houses, including hallways, lounges, courtyards, restrooms, laundry rooms, basements, and patios.
- The only on-campus locations where students 21 years of age or older may possess or consume alcohol are:
  - In the privacy of a person's own living space as determined by University residential documents. The resident's door must be closed and alcohol must be consumed in a manner that does not disturb surrounding resident rooms. Such alcohol must be for the individual use of those 21 years of age or older.

 In accordance with all policies related to the service and distribution of alcohol, a limited number of additional locations may be used to host events with alcohol. Please consult with the facility manager for specific requirements for authorization and use.

#### **Drugs**

- Except as legally prescribed, drugs (see Section 3.4 for definition) are prohibited. Additionally, the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensing, possession, or use of any controlled substance, including marijuana, is prohibited.
- Prescriptions for medical marijuana do not exempt individuals from compliance with University policies or laws related to smoking or drug use. Specifically, California law does not allow individuals to smoke or otherwise use medically prescribed marijuana in any area where smoking is prohibited and within 1000 feet of any school.
- All forms of recreational marijuana are prohibited.
- Law enforcement officers, including staff of the Department of Public Safety, in a manner consistent with laws applicable to their respective function, have a legal right to search any and all buildings on the campus without prior notice to anyone at the University.
- Drugs are defined as, but not limited to any:
  - stimulant
  - intoxicant (other than alcohol)
  - nervous system depressant
  - hallucinogen
  - other chemical substance, compound or combination of the aforementioned when used to induce an altered state
  - and/or otherwise lawfully available product (such as over-the-counter or prescription drugs) used for any purpose other than its prescribed or intended use

#### 20.8 Parental Notification of Alcohol and Drug Use Policy

If a registered student, who is under the age of 21 or is claimed as a dependent by parents or guardians pursuant to the Internal Revenue Code, has violated the Code's alcohol and/or drug policies, the student's parents or guardians may be notified by the Division of Student Life.

# 20 Missing Student Policy Statement

This policy pertains to all current students of the University of the Pacific who reside in oncampus housing facilities. Any student, employee, or another individual who suspects that a University of the Pacific student has been missing for 24 hours should immediately report the incident to the Department of Public Safety at 209.946.3911. Missing student reports may also be made to the following individuals:

Sacramento C	ampus
--------------	-------

Sacramento campas	
Public Safety	916.739.7200
Vice President for Student Life	209.946.2365
Associate Dean of Students	916.739.2809
San Francisco Campus	
Department of Public Safety	415.929.6456
Dean's Office	415.929.6425
Executive Associate Dean	415.929.6425
Associate Dean of Students	916.739.2809
Director of Admissions and Student Services	415.929.6491
Director of Building Operations	
Any San Francisco Campus Public Safety Officer	415.929.6411
Stockton Campus	

Any Residence Director
Any Faculty Member
Any University Employee

Each student living in a campus housing facility has the opportunity to register the name and contact information of a person he or she would like notified if the student is determined to be missing and cannot be located through reasonable outreach and investigation. Missing person contact information is registered confidentially and is accessible only to authorized campus officials in furtherance of a missing person investigation. All University faculty and staff who receive information that a student is missing are required to report immediately the situation to the Department of Public Safety. Public Safety Officers will respond to the initial investigation. As appointed Stockton Police Department officers, Department of Public Safety officers responding to missing persons situations strictly adhere to the guidelines promulgated by the Stockton Police Department. The Stockton Police Department Family Crimes Unit is responsible for follow-up investigations on reports of missing persons. If a Family Crimes Unit investigator is not available, Stockton Police Patrol and University of the Pacific Department of Public Safety officers will assume the responsibility for initiating an immediate investigation. Reports of missing persons require immediate action. The Department of Public Safety will communicate all reports of students who have been missing for 24 hours to the Stockton Police Department or other local law enforcement for further investigation.

### **Voluntary Emergency Contact Designation**

At enrollment, University of the Pacific requests all new students voluntarily provide emergency contact information. This information is used in the event a student is reported missing while at the institution.

Anytime it is determined by either the Department of Public Safety, the Stockton Police Department, or other law enforcement agency that a student is missing, University representatives will, within 24 hours of the determination, notify the individual identified as the student's emergency contact person.

If the student is under the age of 18, and is not an emancipated minor, University representatives **must** notify the parent or guardian of the missing student. Students who are under the age of 18 may also designate an additional non-parent or non-guardian contact person to be notified in such a situation.

The contact information provided by students will be registered confidentially with the Office of Student Life and will be accessible only to designated University officials, including but not limited to, Department of Public Safety employees and the Vice President of Student Life. The confidential contact information is considered part of the student's education record and is protected from disclosure under the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act ("FERPA"). As such, the information is only disclosed to law enforcement personnel in furtherance of a missing person investigation

### 21 Violence in the Workplace

Faculty, staff and students who feel concerned about their personal safety, either on or off-campus or are aware of situations that could result in violence, should contact the Director of Public Safety or the Director of Human Resources immediately; any volatile situation involving anyone (contemporaries, patients, visitors, etc.) warrants reporting.

## 22 Fire Safety Report

The Higher Education Opportunity Act (HEOA) requires two (2) new safety-related requirements on institutions that participate in federal student financial aid programs, which follow:

1. *Fire Log:* Institutions must keep a fire log that states the nature of the fire, date, time, and general location of each fire in on-campus student housing facilities. The University of Pacific complies with this rule by including all fire-related incidents in the Daily Log provided by Public Safety.

2. Annual Fire Safety Report: Institutions with on-campus student housing facilities must publish annually a fire safety report that provides information on campus fire safety practices and standards. The University of the Pacific complies with this regulation by including all fire-related incidents at on-campus student housing facilities as part of the Annual Security & Fire Safety Report. Information contained in this annual fire safety report includes: number and cause of fires at all on-campus student housing facilities; number of fire-related deaths; related injuries; value of fire-related property damage; information on evacuation procedures; fire safety education and training programs; fire safety systems in each student housing facility; number of regular mandatory supervised fire drills; and policies on portable electrical appliance, smoking and open flames. The Annual Security & Fire Safety Report must include three (3) years of data.\*

### \*Revisions to the Higher Education Opportunity Act

If a fire occurs in any building, members of the campus should immediately notify Public Safety by dialing 6.3911 from on-campus phone systems or 209.946.3911 from off-campus or if using a cell phone. Public Safety will initiate a response via the department's direct-dial phone line to the Stockton Fire Department and will summon the fire department quickly through this method of communication. If a member of the campus finds evidence of an extinguished fire, and the person is not sure whether Public Safety has already responded, they should immediately notify Public Safety to investigate and document the incident.

The campus fire alarm systems alert community members of potential hazards. Community members are required to heed an activated fire alarm, and evacuate a building immediately. Use the nearest available exit to evacuate the building. Gather outside at either the primary or secondary staging area determined by the building leader. Community members should familiarize themselves with the exits in each building.

### In the event of building fire and/or explosion:

- 1. Remain calm.
- 2. Check doors for heat before opening. If the door is hot, do NOT open it!
- 3. Activate the nearest fire alarm pull station. Do not underestimate any fire.
- 4. Warn the people in your area so they evacuate safely.
- 5. Walk, do not push or crowd. If smoke is present, stay close to the ground as you evacuate the building.
- 6. Use stairwells and stay to the right. Do **NOT** use elevators.
- 7. Move away from the building. Look out for falling objects. Keep roadways and walkways clear. Move to your assembly point and assist people with disabilities to safety.
- 8. Stand by and follow instructions of emergency personnel.

9. Do not return to the building until notified that it is safe to do so by emergency personnel.

### **Fire Reporting List**

Students and staff should report fires to the following:

- Public Safety 209.946.3911
- Any Blue-light emergency phone
- · Resident Assistant of housing unit involved
- 911

Please notify both Public Safety and Residential Life and Housing staff even if the fire has been extinguished and no longer a threat.

### 23. 1 Fire Protection Equipment/Systems

All university-owned residential buildings are equipped with automatic fire detection and alarm systems.

### 23.2 Health and Safety Inspections

Residential Life and Housing staff perform residential inspections twice during the academic year, usually mid-semester. Residents receive notification beforehand of the inspection process. The inspections are conducted to identify safety and policy violations as well as conditions which may be detrimental to the health or well-being of the residential community.

The inspections include a visual examination of electrical cords, sprinkler heads, smoke detectors and other life safety systems. In addition, each room is examined for the presence of policy violations and prohibited items. Examples of prohibited items include candles, halogen lamps, open coiled appliances, pets, etc. Rooms are also examined for evidence of prohibited activity such as smoking in the room, removal of door closers, unauthorized door locking or alarm mechanisms, removal of security screens or other equipment, tampering with life safety equipment, etc. This inspection also includes a general assessment of cleanliness of the room, including food and waste storage. Staff or students should submit repair requests to address identified maintenance concerns.

Conditions warranting follow up are reported to the Resident Director. The Resident Director will communicate with the resident regarding any policy violations, which may result in sanctions which can range from fines to expulsion from University housing.

The resident's signature on the Student Housing Agreement, required to take occupancy, signifies their acceptance of and responsibility for abiding by residential and University policies

as provided through all printed publications, web sites, email and other vehicles. Specific Health and Safety policies and procedures are outlined in the Tiger Lore Student Handbook as well as the Student Housing Agreement. Per the agreement:

Pacific will respect Student's right to be free of unreasonable searches and intrusions in Student's living area, reasonableness to be determined by Pacific in its efforts to protect the safety and health of persons and property, and also subject to the following: authorized Pacific personnel may enter Student's residence with or without notice under certain limited circumstances.

- (a) Upon twenty-four (24) hours prior notice to the Student and approval from the Associate Vice President/Dean of Students or their designee, authorized Pacific personnel may enter and search Student's room/apartment during normal Pacific business hours for reasons pertaining to (i) health, safety, general welfare; (ii) to make necessary repairs or improvements; or (iii) to ensure compliance with this Agreement including, without limitation, all University Policies
- (b) Authorized Pacific personnel may enter and search Student's room/apartment without prior notice upon approval from the Associate Vice President/ Dean of Students or their designee if (i) Student abandons or surrenders the residence; (ii) prior notice is impracticable; (iii) an emergency situation exists;, or (iv) Pacific has a reasonably perceived belief that a crime or violation of Pacific policy is occurring or has immediately occurred.

Note: (1) Written notification will be left in the room/apartment whenever there has been entry without prior notice. (2) Health and Safety Inspections are conducted in every residence facility at least once per semester with at least 24 hours prior notice to Student. (3) For the protection of the Student and Pacific, Pacific personnel may enter a Student's room/apartment for security purposes during breaks.

### 23.3 Fire Definitions

*Fire:* Rapid oxidation of combustible material accompanied by heat, light and smoke of combustible material, which is found outside of its normal appliance, whether or not it is extinguished prior to arrival of emergency.

Fire-related Deaths: Number of persons who were fatalities because of a fire incident, including death resulting from a natural or accidental cause while involved in fire control, attempting a rescue, or persons escaping from the fire scene (an individual who dies within one (1) year of injuries sustained as a result of a fire).

Fire-related Injuries: Number of persons receiving injuries from fire-related incidents, including an injury from a natural or accidental cause who received medical treatment at a local medical facility. This includes first responders attempting to control the fire, attempting a rescue, or persons escaping from the fire scene. Persons may include students, faculty, staff, visitors, firefighters, or any other individuals.

Estimated U.S. Dollar Loss Related to Fire Incidents: Estimated total U.S. dollar loss of both contents and structure or property destroyed because of a fire incident, not loss of business.

Evacuation Procedures Posted: When a fire alarm is activated, evacuation is mandatory. DO NOT use elevators; evacuate the building using the nearest available exit and proceed to the evacuation site to begin an accountability and assessment process.

Fire Alarm: Fire alarms are monitored 24 hours a day, seven days a week, 52 weeks a year by an alarm monitoring service.

Fire Safety Training Programs Delivered: Number of training programs delivered by Fire and Emergency Services or other responsible persons of authority within the University or City of Stockton to occupants of residence halls, fraternities and sororities concerning fire prevention and preparedness.

Buildings Equipped with Fire Alarm Systems and Smoke Detectors: Buildings that have functional fire alarm systems and smoke detectors installed. Please note, all residence halls, fraternities and sororities are equipped with a functional fire alarm system and smoke detectors.

Buildings Protected with Automatic Sprinkler System: Indicates an automatic sprinkler system protects all areas of a building except as noted on page 50 of this report. No new fire protection equipment is projected to be added this coming calendar year.

Emergency Evacuation Drills (formerly known as Fire Drills): The number of supervised scheduled drills or actual events at campus residence halls, fraternities or sororities that are facilitated. Various drills are conducted throughout the year to familiarize students, and staff with emergency procedures, staff individual roles and evacuation routes. Each year Residential Life & Housing and Physical Plant facilitates two (2) emergency drills, one per semester targeting residential halls, apartments, and university-owned Greek facilities. All academic and administrative buildings undergo two (2) emergency drills each year

### 23.4 Fire Policies for On-Campus Student Housing Facilities

23.4.1 Portable Electrical Appliances: Hot plates, halogen lamps, immersion coils, air conditioners, freezers, dishwashers, washing machines, and open-coil appliances are prohibited in University residences as they pose a threat of electrical overload and/or fire.

Microwaves, microfridges, computers, stereos, televisions, radios, irons, non-commercial hairdryers, and other similar appliances are permitted, unless specifically prohibited by the residence staff. All appliances must have a manufacturer's label that show the electrical ratings and listing by a nationally recognized testing laboratory (e.g., ETL, UL, etc). We strongly recommend the use of surge protectors(s).

Caution should be taken to prevent fire hazards resulting from excessive use of appliances and over-dependence on power strips and extension cords.

Lamps: A Special Safety Advisory – The use of halogen lamps is prohibited. In addition, residents are provided with the following warning in the Tiger Lore student handbook and the Student Housing Agreement.

- Carefully read all safety instructions and warnings that accompany any lamp.
- Never use bulbs of a higher wattage or of a different style than is recommended by the manufacturer's instruction.
- Never remove or discard a bulb that is hot to the touch; don't try to operate a lamp that has damaged or missing parts.
- Do not place lamps near clothing, draperies, or bedding, as incidental contact
  with the lamp bulb could ignite the material. Keeps lamps away from windows,
  bunk beds, and closets.
- NEVER place materials such as towels or clothing on top of lamps.
- Avoid placing lamps in location where they may be knocked over.
- Always remember to turn off or unplug any lamp when changing bulbs or when leaving your room/apartment.
- Taking proper precautions and guarding against potential hazards posed by lamps will help ensure community safety.
- 23.4.2 Smoking: Smoking, including hookahs, vaping and other smoking paraphernalia, is prohibited in all residential buildings, and all campus properties. Violators may face disciplinary actions, fines, and possible termination of their Student Housing Agreement.
- 23.4.3 Open Flames: Fire or smoke-producing articles, such as Bunsen burners, portable stoves, kerosene lamps, cut trees, incense and candles are prohibited in residence. Violators are subject to judicial action and criminal prosecution.

# Sacramento Campus

# 23 Important Telephone Numbers:

Sacramento Campus Public Safety* *During a power outage	
Director of Public Safety	916.264.5471 911 916.732.0100 916.808.7387 916.874.5111
Other University Numbers	
Pacific Health Services	09.946.2315 x2 916.733.2809 209.946.2177 916.739.7119
Hospitals	
UC Davis Medical Hospital	916.734.2011
Sutter Medical Center	
Mercy General Hospital	916.453.4545
Kaiser Permanente South Sacramento Medical Center	916.688.2000

# 24 Campus Law Enforcement Authority and Jurisdiction Policy Statement

The Sacramento Campus Department of Public Safety currently is staffed with a director, two sergeants, and seven public safety officers. The Sacramento Campus Department of Public Safety is aligned with the Stockton Campus Department of Public Safety as a university department under the Vice President of Student Life.

All students and members of the campus community are encouraged to promptly and accurately report the occurrence of any criminal incident to the Department of Public Safety by calling the on-duty number at **916.739.7200** or to the Sacramento Police Department by dialing **911** for emergencies and **916.264.5471** for non-emergencies.

All University of the Pacific, Sacramento Campus public safety officers have completed an approved training course as prescribed by the Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training (POST) under Penal Code section 832 Powers of Arrest and Search and Seizure. Additionally, all officers are required to maintain current California Department of Consumer Affairs, Bureau of Security and Investigative Services Guard permit, firearms open carry permit, chemical agents permit, and baton permit. Some officers have completed the POST basic peace officer training academy, and others have completed a minimum of level III reserve officer training or the basic POST 832 PC training

Once employed with the University, a public safety officer is placed into the Field Training Program. Training consists of working several weeks with a Field Training Officer who supervises the officer and provides daily evaluations. Once the officer completes the Field Training checklist and passes several examinations, the Public Safety Officer is released to work on their own, but remains on probation for 90 days.

Public safety officers currently provide 24-hour coverage, 7 days a week, 365 days a year.

The University of the Pacific, Sacramento Campus operates under a "Memorandum of Understanding" ("MOU") with the City of Sacramento Police Department which defines the authority and jurisdiction of the Sacramento Campus Department of Public Safety. Public Safety Officers are not sworn. However, through the authority of California Penal Code section 830.7(b) and a Memorandum of Understanding with the Sacramento Police Department, all public safety officers have full police powers of arrest pursuant to Penal Code 836 within their jurisdiction. All Public Safety officers have the authority to carry firearms while on duty.

The primary responsibility of the University of the Pacific, Sacramento Campus Department of Public Safety is the protection of the Sacramento campus community. The current MOU identifies the jurisdiction and campus perimeter of University of the Pacific, Sacramento

campus as: Sacramento Campus property, including land, structures, streets, roadways, and parking lots. The Sacramento campus is bordered on the East side by McClatchy Park and 33<sup>rd</sup> Street from Fifth Avenue to Montgomery Way. The southern border is Montgomery Way from 33rd Street to 32nd Street. The west border is the freeway wall from Montgomery Way to Fifth Avenue. The northern boundary spans three blocks from the freeway east to 35th Street. The boundary includes the alley Just North of Fifth Avenue from 32nd Street to 33rd Street and the alley North of Marshall Way from 33rd Street to 34th Street. The Sacramento campus also includes the university building (Muddox Building) and adjoining parking lot on Fifth Avenue between 34th Street and 35th Street.

Through the MOU with the Sacramento Police Department, felony and identified misdemeanor crimes (such as misdemeanor sexual crimes) occurring within the identified campus boundary are investigated by the Sacramento Police Department. The Sacramento Police Department has also agreed to provide police radios and 911 dispatch services for the Sacramento Campus Department of Public Safety.

SACRA	SACRAMENTO CRIME STATISTICS 2017-2019									
Offense Type	Year	On-Campus	On Campus Student Housing	Non-Campus Property	Public Property	Total	Unfounded			
Murder/	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Non-Negligent	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0			
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Negligent Manslaughter	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0			
	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0			
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Robbery	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0			
	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0			
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Aggravated Assault	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0			
7.68	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0			
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Burglary	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0			
	2018	1	0	0	0	1	0			
	2019	1	0	0	0	1	0			
Matau Vahiala Thaft	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Motor Vehicle Theft	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0			
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0			
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Arson	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0			
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Rape	2017	1	1	0	0	1	0			
-	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0			
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Fondling	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Fondling	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0			
	2019	1	0	0	0	1	0			
Incost	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Incest	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0			
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Statutom, Bana	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Statutory Rape	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0			
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0			

# **Drug, Alcohol & Weapon Law Violations**

Arrest & Referral Statistics 2017 - 2019

Туре	Year	On-Campus	On-Campus Student Housing	Non- Campus Property	Public Property	Total
Drug Law Arrests	2017	1	0	0	1	2
Diug Law Airests	2018	0	0	0	1	1
	2019	0	0	0	0	0
Drug Law Poforrals	2017	0	0	0	0	0
Drug Law Referrals	2018	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0
Liquor Law Arrests	2017	0	0	0	0	0
	2018	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0
Liquor Law Referrals	2017	0	0	0	0	0
Liquoi Law Referrais	2018	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0
Weapons Law Arrests	2017	0	0	0	0	0
Weapons Law Arrests	2018	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0
Waanana Law Bafarrala	2017	0	0	0	0	0
Weapons Law Referrals	2018	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0

There were no reports of Hate Crimes for the years of 2015 and 2018. There was one report for 2017		e Statisti On-Campus	cs - 201 On-Campus Student Housing	7-2019 Non- Campus Property	Public Property	Total
Intimidation	2017	0	0	0	0	0
mumation	2018	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0

A hate crime is a criminal offense committed against a person or property which is motivated, in whole or in part, by the offender's bias. Bias is a preformed negative opinion or attitude toward a group of persons based on their race, gender, gender-indentity, religion, disability, sexual orientation or ethnicity/national origin.

Violence against Women Act (VAWA) Statistics – 2017-2019								
Offense Type	Year	On- Campus	On-Campus Student Housing	Non- Campus Property	Public Property	Total	Unfounded	
Domestic Violence	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Domestic violence	2018	1	1	0	0	1	0	
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Dating Violence	2017	1	1	0	0	1	0	
Dating violence	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0	
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Stalking	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0	
	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0	
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0	

# 25 Monitoring of Off-Campus Criminal Activity

The University of the Pacific Sacramento Campus, Department of Public Safety has a cooperative relationship with the City of Sacramento Police Department. The Sacramento Campus Department of Public Safety is directly linked to the City of Sacramento dispatch network and has access to all City of Sacramento Police Department in progress criminal activities. This access provides the Sacramento Campus Department of Public Safety with the ability to continually monitor criminal conduct near the campus. The Department of Public Safety also monitors through local law enforcement agencies off-campus locations that are officially utilized by the university for student organizations. The department is a member of the Oak Park Business Association and regularly attends their meetings.

## 26 Crime Prevention Programs Policy Statement

Crime prevention and personal safety education are available to the University community from the Department of Public Safety. Educational presentations by officers from the Department of Public Safety are available as is written material. The most recent updates and information, including the latest crime and safety information, are available on the Campus Public Safety website: <a href="http://www.mcgeorge.edu/Students/Services/Public Safety.htm">http://www.mcgeorge.edu/Students/Services/Public Safety.htm</a> Please contact the Department of Public Safety to schedule presentations or receive written materials.

### 26.1 Orientation:

The Department of Public Safety presents a public safety orientation for all new students and employees each year. During the presentation, the Department informs the new students and

employees on crime reporting procedures and crime prevention strategies and encourages interactive discussion between the attendees.

### 26.2 Web-Based Information:

The Department has an internal campus website listing the services offered to the University of the Pacific Sacramento campus community. Safety tips are provided on the site for all community members to view.

### 27 Campus Safety and Security Committee

The Department of Public Safety is a member of the Sacramento Campus Safety and Security Committee. The Committee consists of members from the various departments on campus. The Committee meets quarterly. The Department of Public Safety presents information on current crime trends in the neighboring Oak Park community. Members of the committee receive information on the latest crime statistics and trends. The committee brainstorms ways to educate the campus community on how to prevent further crimes from occurring. The Department also receives and evaluates any suggestions from the committee members.

# 28 Blue Light and Emergency Phones

The Emergency Blue Light Phone System provides 24-hour access to Public Safety. Currently there are seven blue light parking lot communication stations and seven emergency phones located on campus. The phones are strategically located in the campus parking lots and in every elevator. Activation will connect the caller to the on duty officer who will respond for necessary assistance.

## 29 Officer Liaison Program

The Officer Liaison Program was established to form a cooperative partnership between student housing and the Public Safety Officers that enhances communications, provide an avenue to evaluate needs to the student housing, build trust, educate the student housing community about the service offered by the University of the Pacific Public Safety Department, and to proactively increase awareness and reduce crime.

The Officer Liaison Program pairs an officer with a student housing building for which they are responsible for serving as a liaison. Officers are responsible for the following in their assigned student housing:

- Officers solicit feedback from students about concerns and needs of the campus community in terms of crime prevention programs and safety issues.
- Officers relay information from students back to Public Safety Department personnel. The information is documented in memo form to share with others.

- Officers conduct crime prevention programs during student meetings. Topics range from online identity theft, pitfalls of Facebook and other social media, sexual awareness and crime prevention through awareness.
- Officers make presentations in collaboration with housing.
- Ensuring information about public safety-related incidents are relayed to and received by residents.
- Conducting foot patrols through the student housing facility and identifying potential opportunities for criminals. Officers use the opportunity to advise residents how to protect themselves from theft.

# 30 Safety Walk

Each year Public Safety along with Buildings and Grounds walk the Sacramento Campus. The purpose of the walk is to identify potential safety hazards and lighting needs. The issues identified during this walk are documented and prioritized. Public Safety, Risk Management and Buildings and Grounds assess the recommendations and identify funding sources to improve these areas. Public Safety Officers are constantly assessing the campus for safety hazards and report repairs or improvements to the appropriate stakeholders on campus.

# 31 Residential Facility Fire Incidents

Student Housing Fire Incidents Annual Fire Statistics Report For The Years 2017 to 2019							
Ruilding Date & Time Cause					Case Number		
Black Acre	1/25/19 -1502	Plastic cup on stove	Apartment	0	0	0.00	19- 2401002
White Acre	3/8/19 – 2200	Dumpster fire	Dumpster	0	0	300.00	19- 2403007

### **On-Campus Housing Fire Safety Systems:**

Pacific's Sacramento Campus has four separate on-campus student housing buildings. In 2019, one supervised fire-evacuation drill was conducted for Silver Acre, South Acre, White Acre, and Black Acre. The chart below shows each building's fire safety equipment and the number of beds per student housing building. There are no plans for future fire safety improvements in any of the housing buildings.

University of the Pacific							
Student Housing Fire Safety Systems							
Building	Address	# of beds	Sprinkler/Fire Suppression	Detection type	Fire Alarm sound	Strobe lights	
Black Acre	3223 Donner Way	46	Yes	smoke	Yes	Yes	
Silver Acre	3299 Montgomery Way	50	Yes	smoke	Yes	No	
South Acre	3055 32 <sup>nd</sup> Street	42	Yes	smoke	Yes	Yes	
White Acre	3141 Donner Way	27	Yes	smoke	Yes	Yes	

University of the Pacific							
Student Housing Fire Drills							
Building	Address	Number of Drills	Date	Announced or Unannounced	Strobe lights		
Black Acre	3223 Donner Way	1	12/17/2019	Announced	Yes		
Silver Acre	3299 Montgomery Way	1	12/17/2019	Announced	No		
South Acre	3055 32 <sup>nd</sup> Street	1	12/17/2019	Announced	Yes		
White Acre	3141 Donner Way	1	12/17/2019	Announced	Yes		

# San Francisco Campus

# 32 Important Telephone Numbers

### **University Emergency Numbers**

Director of Public Safety	. 415.929.6669
All Public Safety Officers	. 415.929.6456
Executive Associate Dean	. 415.929.6425

### San Francisco Emergency Numbers

Poison Control Center	800.876.4766
S.F. Rape Treatment Center	415.378.3000
S.F. Suicide Prevention	415.781.0500
Drug Crisis Line	800.711.6375
Public Safety	415.929.6456
Mt. Zion Hospital	415.476.7000

### **Medical Emergencies**

On Campus Phone Dial x56668 / Pause / Dial 300 / State Your Location / Repeat

### **Non-Medical Emergencies**

On Campus Phone Dial x56411

# 33 Campus Public Safety Authority and Jurisdictional Policy Statement

Department of Public Safety officers at the San Francisco Campus are licensed security guards employed by the University. Each public safety officer possesses a professional license issued by the California Department of Consumer Affairs and has completed the requisite training and certification required for licensure. Public Safety Officers are empowered with citizen's arrest authority pursuant to California Penal Code section 837 and are authorized to make arrests for any offense committed in their presence and for felony offenses not committed in their presence when there is reasonable cause for believing the person arrested committed the crime. San Francisco's Public Safety Officers are not sworn peace officers and they do not have the authority to pursue crime off campus. The jurisdiction of San Francisco's Public Safety Officers are restricted to campus buildings and the areas immediately adjacent thereto. San Francisco's Public Safety Officers are authorized to carry weapons while on duty.

All crimes reported to the Department of Public Safety are documented and, where appropriate, reported to the local San Francisco Police Department precinct or other appropriate law enforcement agency. Liaison between the University and local law enforcement is maintained through the San Francisco Community Police Officer Program.

All students and faculty are strongly encouraged to make prompt and accurate reports of crimes to representatives from the Department of Public Safety and are reminded of this during yearly orientation. Prompt and accurate reporting best equips Pacific to keep accurate records of criminal activity, determine whether there is a pattern of crime with regard to a particular location, method, or assailant, and alert the campus community to potential danger.

SAN FRANCISCO CRIME STATISTICS 2017-2019 On Campus Non-Campus Public Total											
Offense Type	Year	On-Campus	Student Housing	Non-Campus Property	Public Property	Total	Unfounded				
Murder/	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0				
Non-Negligent	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0				
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0				
Negligent Meneleughter	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0				
Negligent Manslaughter	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0				
•	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0				
Robbery	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0				
	2018	0	0	0	4	4	0				
	2019	0	0	0	3	3	0				
Aggravated Assault	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0				
Aggravated Assault	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0				
	2019	0	0	0	4	4	0				
Burglary	2017	1	0	0	0	1	0				
	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0				
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0				
Maria Malabata Tha Ci	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0				
Motor Vehicle Theft	2018	0	0	0	1	1	0				
	2019	0	0	0	1	1	0				
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0				
Arson	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0				
	2019	1	0	0	0	1	0				
Rape	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0				
•	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0				
•	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0				
Fondling	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0				
Fondling	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0				
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0				
lmasst	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0				
Incest	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0				
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0				
Chahuham Bana	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0				
Statutory Rape	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0				
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0				

# **Drug, Alcohol & Weapon Law Violations**

Arrest & Referral Statistics 2017 - 2019

Туре	Year	On-Campus	On-Campus Student Housing	Non- Campus Property	Public Property	Total
Drug Low Arrects	2017	0	0	0	2	2
Drug Law Arrests	2018	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	2	2
Drug Low Potorrole	2017	0	0	0	0	0
Drug Law Referrals	2018	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0
Liquor Law Arrests	2017	0	0	0	0	0
Liquor Law Arrests	2018	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0
Liquor Law Referrals	2017	0	0	0	0	0
Liquoi Law Referrais	2018	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0
Weapons Law Arrests	2017	0	0	0	0	0
weapons taw Arrests	2018	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0
Woonens Law Beformula	2017	0	0	0	0	0
Weapons Law Referrals	2018	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0

Hate Crime Statistics - 2017-2019									
Туре	Year	On-Campus	On-Campus Student Housing	Non- Campus Property	Public Property	Total			
Intimidation	2017	0	0	0	0	0			
iiitiiiidatioii	2018	0	0	0	0	0			
	2019	0	0	0	0	0			

A **hate crime** is a criminal offense committed against a person or property which is motivated, in whole or in part, by the offender's bias. **Bias** is a preformed negative opinion or attitude toward a group of persons based on their race, gender, gender-identity, religion, disability, sexual orientation or ethnicity/national origin.

Violence against Women Act (VAWA) Statistics – 2017-2019									
Offense Type	Year	On- Campus	On-Campus Student Housing	Non- Campus Property	Public Property	Total	Unfounded		
Domostis Violence	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0		
Domestic Violence	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0		
	2019	0	0	0	2	2	0		
Dating Violence	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0		
Dating violence	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0		
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0		
Stalking	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0		
Stalking	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0		
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0		

# **Stockton Campus**

# **34 Important Telephone Phone Numbers:**

Campus Public Safety Emergency Line	209.946.3911
Campus Public Safety Emergency Line (from campus phone)	6.3911
Campus Public Safety Non-Emergency Line	209.946.2537
Stockton Police/Fire Emergency	911
Stockton Police Non-Emergency	209.937.8377
Stockton Fire Non-Emergency	209.937.8801
Stockton Animal Control	209.937.8274
San Joaquin County Sheriffs	209.468.4400
San Joaquin County District Attorney's Office	209.468.2400
Public Safety Information	209.946.2537
Other University Numbers	
Office of the Vice President for Student Life	209.946.2365
Pacific Health Services	209.946.2315 x1
Counseling and Psychological Services	209.946.2315 x2
Student Conduct and Community Standards	
Residential Life & Housing	209.946.2331
Title IX Coordinator	209.946.7770
<u>Hospitals</u>	
San Joaquin County Hospital	209.468.6000
St. Joseph's Hospital	209.943.2000
Dameron Hospital	209.944.5550
Kaiser Hospital	209.476.2000

# 35 Campus Law Enforcement Authority and Jurisdiction Policy Statement

The Department of Public Safety currently is staffed with a director, lieutenant, administrative assistant, three sergeants, ten officers, six dispatchers and one full time community service officer.

All students and members of the campus community are encouraged to promptly and accurately report the occurrence of any criminal incident to the Department of Public Safety by calling dispatch at 209.946.3911 or to the Stockton Police Department by dialing 911 for emergencies and 209.937.8377 for non-emergencies.

All officers employed by the Department of Public Safety are sworn peace officers appointed by the City Manager of the City of Stockton under Penal Code section 830.6(a)(2) as City of Stockton peace officers assigned to the University of the Pacific. All University of the Pacific officers have completed basic peace officer training as required by Penal Code section 832 and have been certified by the Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training (P.O.S.T.). Officers also receive continual training during the year with the Stockton Police Department.

Once employed with the University, an officer is placed into the Field Training Program. The program consists of working several weeks with a Field Training Officer who rides with the officer and provides daily evaluations. Once the officer completes the Field Training checklist and passes several written examinations, the officer is released to work on their own, but remains on probation for a one year.

Officers are currently scheduled to work ten-hour shifts allowing shifts to overlap. Three officers and one sergeant are assigned to the evening shift. Two of the officers have a modified shift that allows supervisors to adjust their hours when the University hosts a major event.

The University of the Pacific operates under a "Memorandum of Understanding" ("MOU") with the City of Stockton which defines the authority and jurisdiction of all University of the Pacific Department of Public Safety peace officers. Since they are sworn peace officers and have been appointed City of Stockton peace officers under the MOU, all University of the Pacific officers have the same powers and authority as any city, county, or state law enforcement officer. The powers include full arrest authority within their jurisdiction as provided by Penal Code section 830.6(a) (2) and the authority to carry weapons while on duty.

The primary responsibility of the University of the Pacific Department of Public Safety is the protection of the University community. However, through the MOU, the Department of Public Safety has been granted jurisdiction to additionally patrol and police specific off-campus areas

in the vicinity of the University. These areas, frequently traveled by members of the campus community, include residential neighborhoods that are highly populated by University of the Pacific students, faculty, and staff. The current MOU extends the jurisdiction of University of the Pacific Department of Public Safety officers beyond the campus perimeter to the three city block area bordered by El Dorado Street, Rosemarie Lane, Bristol Avenue, and Grange Avenue that surrounds the University campus. Pursuant to Penal Code section 830.1(a)(2), all University of the Pacific Department of Public Safety officers have the authority to patrol and make arrests both on campus and within this additional jurisdictional area. In addition, University peace officers have the authority under California Penal Code section 830.1(a)(3) to pursue and/or apprehend suspects outside of these designated areas when there is probable cause to believe a public offense has been committed in the officer's presence and there is immediate danger to person or property or the risk that the perpetrator will escape. Public Safety responds to all emergency calls on or near the campus. Stockton Police Department handles calls requiring extensive investigation (e.g., homicides, sexual assaults, fatal accidents).

It is the continuing goal of the University of the Pacific Department of Public Safety to work cooperatively with the City of Stockton Police Department to ensure the safety and security of all members of the campus community. The Student Victim Advocate is trained by the Women's Center- Youth and Family services as a peer counselor. This certification gives the advocate confidentiality when responding to specific victimizations. The victim advocate has also been trained by the California Office of Criminal Justice Planning as an entry-level Victim/Witness Advocate. The Student Victim Advocate partners and works with the community crisis Women's Center-YFS and the District Attorney's Victim/Witness Department.

STOC	KIU	N CRIMI				019	
Offense Type	Year	On-Campus	On Campus Student Housing	Non-Campus Property	Public Property	Total	Unfounded
Murder/	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
Non-Negligent	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
Nagligant Manglaughter	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
Negligent Manslaughter	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
·	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
Robbery	2017	1	0	0	2	3	0
	2018	2	1	0	0	2	0
	2019	0	0	0	1	1	0
Aggravated Assault	2017	0	0	1	0	1	0
00	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	1	1	2	0
Burglary	2017	6	0	0	0	6	0
	2018	4	1	1	0	5	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
NA atau Mahiala Thaft	2017	4	0	0	1	5	0
Motor Vehicle Theft	2018	3	0	0	1	4	0
·	2019	5	0	0	1	6	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
Arson	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
Rape	2017	1	1	0	1	2	0
•	2018	8	8	0	0	8	0
·	2019	5	4	0	0	5	0
Familian	2017	1	0	0	0	1	0
Fondling	2018	3	1	0	0	3	0
	2019	2	0	0	0	2	0
lwa-s-t-	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
Incest	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
Ctatutam Dana	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
Statutory Rape	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0

# **Drug, Alcohol & Weapon Law Violations**

Arrest & Referral Statistics 2017 - 2019

Туре	Year	On-Campus	On-Campus Student Housing	Non- Campus Property	Public Property	Total
Drug Law Arrests	2017	17	0	2	13	32
Diug Law Airests	2018	14	1	0	9	23
	2019	10	0	0	6	16
Drug Law Referrals	2017	15	13	0	0	15
Drug Law Referrals	2018	8	5	0	0	8
	2019	1	1	0	0	1
Liquor Law Arrests	2017	0	0	0	1	1
Liquor Law Arrests	2018	0	0	0	1	1
	2019	0	0	0	0	0
Liquor Law Referrals	2017	7	1	0	0	7
Liquoi Law Referrais	2018	1	0	0	0	1
	2019	1	1	0	0	1
Weapons Law Arrests	2017	1	1	0	0	1
weapons taw Arrests	2018	3	0	0	1	4
	2019	0	0	0	1	1
Woonons Law Poformals	2017	1	1	0	2	3
Weapons Law Referrals	2018	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	1	1	0	0	1

Clery Hate Crime Statistics - 2017-2019									
There were no reports of Hate Crimes	On-Campus Non-								
Intimidation	2017	0	0	0	0	0			
mumation	2018	0	0	0	0	0			
	2019	0	0	0	0	0			

A hate crime is a criminal offense committed against a person or property which is motivated, in whole or in part, by the offender's bias. Bias is a preformed negative opinion or attitude toward a group of persons based on their race, gender, gender-identity, religion, disability, sexual orientation or ethnicity/national origin.

Violence a	Violence against Women Act (VAWA) Statistics – 2017-2019									
Offense Type	Year	On- Campus	On-Campus Student Housing	Non- Campus Property	Public Property	Total	Unfounded			
Demostic Violence	2017	1	1	0	0	1	0			
Domestic Violence	2018	1	0	0	0	1	0			
	2019	0	0	0	1	1	0			
Dating Violence	2017	1	0	0	0	1	0			
Dating violence	2018	6	5	0	0	6	0			
	2019	2	2	0	2	4	0			
Stalking	2017	4	0	0	0	4	0			
Stalking	2018	4	2	0	0	4	0			
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0			
_										

# 36 Monitoring of Off-Campus Criminal Activity

The University of the Pacific Department of Public Safety has a cooperative relationship with the City of Stockton Police Department and is, in fact, a branch division of SPD. The Department of Public Safety is directly linked to the City of Stockton data network and has access to all City of Stockton Police Department crime reports. This access provides the Department of Public Safety with a vehicle to continually monitor criminal conduct at all off-campus student organization events and all off-campus student organization housing facilities within the City of Stockton.

The University of the Pacific, Stockton campus compiles crime statistics for its six non-campus locations for Clery Act reporting purposes:

### **Center for Professional & Continuing Education (CPCE)**

1776 West March Lane Stockton, CA 95207

### **Gipson Center**

405 E Pine St. Stockton, CA 95202

### Kappa Psi

236 W Stadium Dr. Stockton, CA 95204

### Phi Delta Chi

3616 Pacific Ave. Stockton, CA 95211

### **Psychology Outreach**

530 N. Stanislaus St. #15, Stockton, CA 95202

# 37 Crime Prevention Programs Policy Statement

Crime prevention and personal safety education are available to the university community from the Department of Public Safety, Counseling and Psychological Services and Pacific Health Services. Educational presentations by officers from the Department of Public Safety are available as written material. Please contact the Department of Public Safety to schedule presentations or receive written materials.

#### Orientation

The Department of Public Safety presents an informational session on the services offered by the Department for first-year and transfer student and their families during orientation each year. During the presentation, the Department informs new students on crime reporting procedures and crime prevention strategies which encourages interactive discussion between the students, parents, and Department representatives.

### **Web-Based Information**

The Department has an established web site listing the services offered to the University of the Pacific community. We post "Crime Prevention" tips on our internal website and is accessible by students, staff and faculty.

The Department also has a "Twitter" account used to send crime prevention information and quick notifications to the campus community about criminal occurrences that take place on and around the campus such as arrests or reported crimes. Public Safety also established a "Facebook" account which is used to provide access to crime prevention information.

### **Campus Safety and Security Committee**

The Department of Public Safety hosts a meeting during each semester that is attended by a cross-section of the campus community. Students, staff and faculty attend the meeting. The

Department of Public Safety presents information on current crime trends in the Stockton Community with emphasis on the surrounding neighborhoods. Members of the committee receive information on the latest crime statistics and trends. The committee brainstorms ways to educate the campus community on how to prevent further crimes from occurring. The Department also receives and evaluates any suggestions from the committee members.

### **Blue Light Phones**

The Emergency Blue Light Phone System provides 24-hour access to Public Safety. Currently there are over 175 phones located on campus. Strategically located, the phones are on the campus grounds, in the residential halls, and every elevator. Activation will connect the caller directly to the dispatcher who will send all necessary assistance.

### **Officer Liaison Program**

The Officer Liaison Program was established to form a cooperative partnership between residence hall students, housing staff, and Police Officers that enhances communications, provide an avenue to evaluate needs to the residence halls, build trust, educate the residence hall community about the service offered by the University of the Pacific Police Department, and to proactively increase awareness and reduce crime.

The Officer Liaison Program pairs officers with a set of residence halls for which they are responsible for serving as a liaison. Officers are responsible for the following in their assigned residence halls.

- Maintaining a cooperative relationship with RAs, RDs and Assistant Directors within the assigned area.
- Officers solicit feedback from students and housing staff about concerns/needs of the campus community in terms of crime prevention programs and safety issues.
- Officers relay information from students back to Police Department personnel. The information is documented in memo form to share with others.
- Officers conduct crime prevention programs during student meetings. Topics range from online identity theft, pitfalls of social media, sexual awareness and crime prevention through awareness.
- Officers make presentations in collaboration with housing.
- Ensuring information about police-related incidents is relayed to and/or received by residents.
- Conducting foot patrols through the residential halls and identifying potential opportunities for criminals. Officers use the opportunity to advise the residents how to protect themselves from theft.

### **Bicycle and Computer Registration**

Public Safety provides bicycle registration through the Stockton Police Department. Officers will also provide individual counseling on bicycle protection. Officers also register computers so serial numbers are retained in case of theft.

### **Safety Walk**

Each year Public Safety along with ASuop and other university department partners walk the Stockton Campus. The purpose of the walk is to identify potential safety hazards and lighting needs. The issues identified during this walk are documented and prioritized. Public Safety, Risk Management and Physical Plant assess the recommendations and identify funding sources to improve these areas.

# Student Housing Fire Incidents Annual Fire Statistics Report For The Years 2017 to 2019

Building	Date & Time	Cause	Structure type	Number of Deaths	Number of Injuries	Property Loss Value	Case Number
Alpha Phi	0	N/A					
Beta Theta Pi	0	N/A					
Brookside House	0	N/A					
Calaveras Hall	0	N/A					
Carter House	0	N/A					
Casa Jackson	0	N/A					
Casa Werner	0	N/A					
Chan Family Hall	0	N/A					
Delta Delta	0	N/A					
Delta Gamma	0	N/A					
Eiselen House	0	N/A					
Farley House	0	N/A					
Grace Covell Hall	0	N/A					
Jessie Ballantyne	0	N/A					
John Ballantyne	0	N/A					
Kappa Alpha Theta	0	N/A					
McCaffrey Apts.	0	N/A					
Monagan Hall	0	N/A					
Pacific House	0	N/A					
Price House	0	N/A					
Ritter House	0	N/A					
Sigma Chi	0	N/A					
Southwest Hall	0	N/A					
Towerview Apt.	0	N/A					
Townhouse Apt #A	0	N/A					
Townhouse Apt #B	12/02/19 -0018	Accidental cooking	Apartment	0	0	\$32.00	190762
Townhouse Apt #C	0	N/A					
Wemyss Hall	0	N/A					

# University of the Pacific

# **Student Housing Fire Safety Systems**

Building	Address	# of beds	Sprinkler/Fire Suppression	Detection type	Fire Alarm sound	Strobe lights
Alpha Phi	819 Presidents Dr.	39	Yes	smoke	Yes	Yes
Beta Theta Pi	822 Presidents Dr.	27	Yes	smoke	Yes	Yes
Carter House	1030 N. Service Rd.	64	Yes	smoke	Yes	Yes
Casa Jackson	3519 Baxter Walkway	66	Yes	smoke	Yes	Yes
Casa Werner	1015 Dave Brubeck	77	Yes	smoke	Yes	Yes
Chan Family Hall	797 Brookside Rd	201	Yes	smoke	Yes	Yes
Delta Delta Delta	629 Presidents Dr.	35	Yes	smoke	Yes	Yes
Eiselen House	3640 Rudkin Way	76	Yes	smoke	Yes	Yes
Farley House	3520 Rudkin Way	55	Yes	smoke	Yes	Yes
<b>Grace Covell Hall</b>	720 Presidents Dr.	322	Yes	smoke	Yes	Yes
Jessie Ballantyne	3605 Baxter Walkway	101	Yes	smoke	Yes	Yes
John Ballantyne	3639 Baxter Walkway	99	Yes	smoke	Yes	Yes
McCaffrey Apts.	840 Chapel Ln.	111	Yes	smoke	Yes	Yes
Monagan Hall	811 Brookside Rd	201	Yes	smoke	Yes	Yes
Pacific House	3640 Pacific Ave.	35	Yes	smoke	Yes	Yes
Price House	1045 Dave Brubeck	67	Yes	smoke	Yes	Yes
Ritter House	3610 Rudkin Way	54	Yes	smoke	Yes	Yes
Sigma Chi	803 Presidents Dr.	35	Yes	smoke	Yes	Yes
Southwest Hall	3511 Atchley Way	258	Corridors	smoke	Yes	Yes
Brookside House	1212 Brookside Rd.	26	Yes	smoke	Yes	Yes
Towerview Apt.	662 Dave Brubeck Way	20	No	smoke	Yes	Yes
Townhouse Apt	4030 N. Pershing Ave.	60	No	smoke	No	No
Townhouse Apt	3932 N. Pershing Ave.	66	No	smoke	No	No
Townhouse Apt	3840 N. Pershing Ave.	65	No	smoke	No	No
Wemyss Hall	3550 Rudkin Way	53	Yes	smoke	Yes	Yes
Calaveras Hall	1116 Brookside Road	377	Yes	smoke	Yes	Yes

# University of the Pacific

# **2019 Student Housing Fire Drills**

Building	Address	Number of	Date	Announced or	Strobe
		Drills		Unannounced	lights
Alpha Phi	819 Presidents Dr	2	1/30,9/11	Unannounced	Yes
Beta Theta PI	811 Presidents Dr	2	1/30,9/11	Unannounced	Yes
Carter House	1030 N. Service Rd	2	1/30,9/10	Unannounced	Yes
Casa Jackson	3519 Baxter Walkway	2	1/31,9/10	Unannounced	Yes
Casa Werner	1015 Dave Brubeck	2	1/29,9/10	Unannounced	Yes
Chan Family Hall	797 Brookside Rd	2	1/31,9/12	Unannounced	Yes
Delta Delta	629 Presidents Dr	2	1/31	Unannounced	Yes
Delta Gamma	645 Presidents Dr	**			
Eiselen House	3640 Rudkin Wy	2	1/29,9/10	Unannounced	Yes
Farley House	3520 Rudkin Wy	2	1/30,9/11	Unannounced	Yes
Grace Covell Hall	720 Presidents Dr	0	N/A	Unannounced	Yes
Jessie Ballantyne	3605 Baxter Walkway	2	1/29,9/10	Unannounced	Yes
John Ballantyne	3639 Baxter Walkway	2	1/30,9/10	Unannounced	Yes
Kappa Alpha Theta	637 Presidents Dr	**	N/A		
McCaffrey Apts.	840 Chapel Ln	2	1/29,9/11	Unannounced	Yes
McConchie Hall	235 W. Stadium Dr	Closed			
Monagan Hall	811 Brookside Rd	2	1/30,9/11	Unannounced	Yes
Pacific House	3640 Pacific Ave	Closed			
Price House	1045 Dave Brubeck	2	1/29,9/10	Unannounced	Yes
Ritter House	3610 Rudkin Wy	2	1/30,9/12	Unannounced	Yes
Sigma Chi	803 Presidents Dr	2	1/31,9/11	Unannounced	Yes
Southwest Hall	3511 Atchley Wy	2	1/31,9/12	Unannounced	Yes
Theta Chi	1212 Brookside Road	2	1/31,9/12	Unannounced	Yes
Towerview Apt.	662 Dave Brubeck Wy	0	N/A		
Townhouses Sec A	4030 Pershing Ave	0	N/A		
Townhouses Sec B	3932 Pershing Ave	0	N/A		
Townhouses Sec C	3840 Pershing Ave	0	N/A		
Wemyss House	3550 Rudkin Wy	2	1/31,9/11	Unannounced	Yes

<sup>\*\*</sup> Privately owned